Phoenix Journal #154



By Gyeorgos Ceres Hatonn

Table Of Contents

CHAPTER 1	1
ORDER OF THE ROSE-"BUD"	1
BILL CLINTON & GEORGE BUSH "THE MOST DANGEROUS GAME"	1
ORDER OF THE ROSE-"BUD" by Cathy O'Brien	1
CIA BLACK OPERATIVES:	
CHAPTER 2	. 14
WACO REVISITED	. 14
ADL OF B'NAI B'RITH	
PARADE OF THE DEATH SQUADS	. 14
NEW REPUBLICAN CONGRESS LOVE FEAST	. 14
FOR CHILD KILLERS by Eustace Mullins 9/10/95	. 14
MURDER RAID	. 14
THE ATF ATTACKS	
CHARGED WITH CONSPIRACY TO MURDER	. 15
BEHAVIORIST ADVISERS	. 16
NO CHILD ABUSE	. 16
COLD-BLOODED MURDER	
CLINTON'S INFERNO	. 17
BURYING THEIR MISTAKES	. 18
A CHANGE OF HEART	. 18
A SURVIVOR SPEAKS	. 19
THE WACO COVER UP	
TEXAS RANGERS	. 20
RENO'S REVENGE	. 20
THE FINAL DISGRACE	. 20
CHAPTER 3	. 22
THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 9/19/95	. 22
BIG BANKS MERGE	. 22
CONTINUING DOWN THE SLIPPERYSLOPE: GORBACHEV	
CONFERENCE	. 22
CONVICT CHIPS	
BOOM IN NEW CITIZENS	. 23
FOOD CRISIS NOT ACCIDENTAL	. 24
GLOBAL '95 WAR GAMES	. 24
ISRAEL'S HAVING A PARTY!	. 25
NEWT'S DRUG BILL	
CIRCUMCISION: ANOTHER KHAZARIAN SCAM	. 26
CHAPTER 4	. 27
HEALTH UPDATE by Phyllis Linn 9/16/95	
ARE YOU LOSING YOUR BEES?	
SPELT: THE WONDER FOOD	. 27

POWERHOUSE SPELT SHAKE	28
"THE BEST" SPELT CEREAL	28
CHAPTER 5	29
JUDGE ITO NOT A JUDGE?	
NIGHTMARE FOR DREAM TEAM	29
WEAN SUES FOR FRAUD AND RICO	29
CHAPTER 6	32
THE HIDDEN "JEWISH" TYRANNY:	32
THE ISSUE THAT DWARFS ALL OTHER ISSUES	32
CHAPTER 7	35
ELITE CONTROLLERS AGAIN FOOL NEARLY ALL OF THE PEOPLE	35
MISSION	35
PARTICIPANTS	36
THE PROCESS	36
THE CONTEXT	36
CHAPTER 8	39
THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 9/22/95	39
GULF WAR SYNDROME UPDATE: DEADLINE CONSIDERED	39
VET WINS MEDICAL RETIREMENT	39
COOPERATIVE NUGGET 95	40
SOLDIER SAYS "NO" TO U.N.	40
BUILDING A CASHLESS SOCIETY	41
WORLD FOOD DAY "CELEBRATION"	42
PATAGONIA AND THE WILDLANDS PROJECT	42
TOO MANY OLD CODGERS	43
TAKING THE FIFTH	44
CENSORSHIP OR ?	44
GOVERNMENT PHOBIA: IT'S OFFICIAL!	45
CHAPTER 9	46
HEALTH UPDATE	46
SPROUTS FOR HEALTH by Phyllis Linn 9/26/95	46
HOW TO DO IT	46
SURVIVAL SPROUTS	
CHAPTER 10	48
ANATOMY OF A LAWSUIT by Eustace Mullins	48
MOTION TO SET ASIDE JUDGMENT	
CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE	54
CHAPTER 11	55
WACO SURVIVOR THIBODEAU TELLS HIS "INSIDE" STORY	
YOU BE THE JUDGE! by Rick Martin 9/27/95	55
CHAPTER 12	73
LOOK WHO WAS BEHIND RECENT WACO MASSACRE	73
5/22/93 #2 HATONN CIA, CAN, ADL, KGB, MOSSAD, BATF, FBI_WILL	
THE "REAL" BOUNDERS STAND UP, PLEASE DOES IT MATTER?	73
PROBE 'EXPERTS' BEHIND WACO	

"CAN" AND WACO	75
ENTER THE FBI	
CLEAN HOUSE AT JUSTICE DEPARTMENT	76
ADL FIRMLY LINKED TO WACO TRAGEDY	77
ANOTHER LOOK AT WACO: NOTHING ADDS UP EXCEPT	
NEW WORLD ORDER PLAN	78
7/4/93 #3 HATONN	78
"RENO'S ROAST"	79
AN ATHENAEUM	79
RETROSPECT	80
CHAPTER 13	
THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 9/29/95	83
WAR ON GANGS	83
DOCTORS ON STRIKE	83
"THE SHOOTING BELL"	84
KIDDIE CONCENTRATION CAMPS?	84
DAY CARE CHILD-ABUSE CASES	84
ARKANSAS BOONDOGGLE	85
CYBERSPACE CULTS	
SHAKE 'N BOOM	86

CHAPTER 1

ORDER OF THE ROSE-"BUD" BILL CLINTON & GEORGE BUSH "THE MOST DANGEROUS GAME"

Editor's note: Beware the explicit nature of this latest revelatory installment concerning the MK-ULTRA Monarch Mind-Control Project. Note: Bracketed material was originally formatted as footnotes.

ORDER OF THE ROSE-"BUD" by Cathy O'Brien

It was late October in 1984 when my CIA mind-control handler, Alex Houston, and I returned to his farm in Goodlettsville, Tennessee after a two-week Norwegian Caribbean Lines (NCL) cruise. [NCL was heavily involved in black ops drug trafficking for the CIA throughout (at least) the Reagan-Bush Administration. NCL traded in and through mind-controlled slaves like myself for Caribbean and Mexican criminal operations.] The walls of the motorhome were lined with cocaine and heroin obtained through St. Thomas, U.S. Virgin Islands and Cancun, Mexico. Sometimes when there was a large quantity of illegal drugs in the motorhome, I delivered it as ordered to Diamond Caverns, Kentucky (campground resort) for further CIA distribution. [Diamond Caverns campground was used as a CIA drug drop and mind-control slave programming center throughout the Reagan-Bush Administration. Mark Phillips and I later provided details on Diamond Caverns to law enforcement which placed our lives in grave jeopardy through serious threats. Intervention from Intelligence outside this country saved our lives at that time.] This load of drugs seemed to be no different, and I began packing for what I believed to be a three day "camping" trip.

"Pack Elemer," Houston ordered me, referring to his alter-ego dummy that is part of his NCL "entertainment" ventriloquism cover. While we were in Mexico, Houston had packed the heroin I had obtained through Vice President Salinas' men into the dummy's back. "No one ever looks inside Elemer," Houston said, referring to Customs and Immigrations not familiar with NCL black ops. "No matter how well trained they are, their superstitions overtake them every time. All Elemer has to do is say, (Houston used his ventriloquism) 'Hey, that tickles', and they put him down quick."

With the motorhome packed, I drove Houston, my then four-year-old daughter Kelly, and the load of illegal drugs to Diamond Caverns, Kentucky. Houston went inside the office as usual to announce our/the drugs arrival and check us into the campground. Houston returned, excited. "They're full," he lied. "I know where we can go instead."

Houston and I had been redirected to the CIA near-death trauma center in Lampe, Missouri. "We've been invited to the October-Fest at Swiss Villa," Houston told me. "Your friends from (the country music group and the state of) Alabama are going to be there and it sounds like a lot of fun."

I had been to Lampe repeatedly whereby I couldn't miss seeing the obscure gravel road leading into

Swiss Villa as I had in the past. Three armed guards dressed in camouflage swung the military-style gate open and let us into the compound.

We drove past the small Amphitheater where Alabama would be performing. Country music groups involved in CIA black ops cocaine transportation often entertained at Swiss Villa. [The Country Music Industry's involvement with CIA drug operations at Swiss Villa paved the way for the eventual, deliberate transfer of the industry to nearby Branson, Missouri.] Unbeknownst to the few music "fans" who attended shows in this remote area, most spectators were CIA, military and government officials. We were passed through the road block erected for the show that read, "Stop. Restricted Area. Do Not Enter." As we parked the drug-filled motorhome in the designated area, I noticed six black helicopters evacuating the compound and flying toward Arkansas. Two were left on the ground.

It was dark by the time Houston, Kelly and I were settled in to our assigned villa. [There were approximately a dozen Swiss Villa cabins for involved, knowledgeable guests that had been built by Bill Clinton's construction friend and cohort in "Clinton Coke Lines", Bill Hall. Hall's Berryville, Arkansas mansion also has a Swiss Villa-styled guest house where the Clintons often stay.] The cocaine had been unloaded by black ops/special forces military personnel and we were hurriedly dressing for dinner as ordered. I was enduring food and water deprivation for ensuing mind-control programming, but dressed for the occasion anyway. Kelly wore her *Alice In Wonderland* dress as instructed.

While I waited for Houston to finish eating "all the frog legs he could eat", I noticed then-Governor of Arkansas Bill Clinton at a corner table with Hillary talking with then-Vice President George Bush, and their two special forces "toy soldiers" who had transferred the cocaine from the motorhome to the infirmary building. [My mind-control owner U.S. Senator Robert Byrd told me that Bush and others had been grooming Bill Clinton for the Presidency "in the event that the American public becomes disillusioned with Republicans and believe that electing a Democrat would make a difference." Clinton obediently followed Bush's orders. Since implementation of what Hitler termed New World Order knew no party lines, the question should be raised as to the agenda of Clinton's 1992 Presidential campaign manager, James Carville and his wife, Mary Matalin, who was Bush's campaign manager.] I had no capacity to dread as Bush approached our table.

Having previously raped Kelly at the White House, Bush was familiar with her mind-control programming. He put his hand out, triggering her to go with him. Using his best Mr. Rogers impersonation, he said, "How would you like to take a trip to the Land of Make Believe with Uncle George? [The Land of Make Believe is a skit portion of the Mr. Rogers children television show that Bush capitalizes on to manipulate the minds of children he is abusing.]

"Sure," Kelly automatically responded. She put her hand in his and jumped down from the table, never taking her eyes off his.

"But you're dressed for Wonderland," Bush said as he led my daughter away. [Alice in Wonderland, like the Mr. Rogers, Oz and Disney themes, is a favorite program of Bush's to use on children.] When Houston finally finished eating, he walked me over to the "infirmary" building. The infirmary was actually a military-NASA mind-control programming center complete with scientists and high-tech equipment. No elaborate Pentagon-style security doors were used at Swiss Villa since the property itself was highly secured. Guard dogs were kenneled at the back of the "infirmary" building near the illegal drugs and arms warehouse. Some equipment in the Swiss Villa facility was the same kind of NASA virtual reality and centrifugal-force machinery used in Huntsville, Alabama. Even the CIA designer drugs affected specific parts of the brain, mimicking NASA drugs. Yet, it was my experience that the primary purpose of this facility was to program black ops special forces personnel for covert paramilitary, mercenary, and drugs for arms operations. [Swiss Villa interfaced with California's Lake/Mount Shasta compound operations according to George Bush's United Nations/New World Order multi-jurisdictional police force plan. Hence the reason for so many black, unmarked helicopters moving through the area.] This is a "toy soldier" reconditioning factory.

I robotically walked through the lobby, rang the buzzer at the second door where my arm was injected with a drug. "Drugs for arms," the so-called nurse quipped. "Walk this way." She led me to a lab room for programming. The drug took effect immediately. It was a synthesized "harmonic-hell"-type feeling whereby my surroundings seemed surreal and two dimensional, water is too slippery to drink, food feels plastic, and nothing is what it should be. Unlike the NASA drug Tranquility, this drug accentuates terror with no ability to anticipate or dread. Yet like the drug Tranquility, absolute compliance is instilled. I heard Bush's voice deep in my head saying, "Your life is like a video game and I've got the controls."

At 6 am the next morning, I found myself in the villa where Houston was ordering me to get Kelly out of bed. "You're late, you're late, for a very important date," he said, using Alice in Wonderland cryptic language. "You've no time to lose. Just put your tennis shoes on and go to the woods." Kelly was lethargic as I scooped her into my arms and ran out the door, both of us naked except for our tennis shoes. I held her close to me as she shivered in the cool, fall morning air.

I could feel the effects of the last night's drug as though it were fresh. Swiss Villa appeared deserted, except for Bill Clinton and George Bush who stood at the edge of the woods with their hunting dogs ready to embark on "The Most Dangerous Game" of human hunting. [Clinton shared Bush's passion for traumatizing and hunting humans. During the 1992 Presidential elections, Mark and I had cause to be in Houston, Texas, which Bush claims as "home". When the elections results were in, Bush appeared on television obviously (to me) strung out on drugs and announced, "I'm going hunting early this year." This statement was a clear threat of revenge to me or those he felt had embarked on "THE Most Dangerous Game" of exposing him for the criminal he is and contributing to his losing the election.] Kelly and I had been subjected to this military maneuver before, and I could not think to dread as we robotically headed in their direction.

Bush and Clinton were dressed alike in camouflage pants, army boots, and wind breakers. The two also shared the trademark of wearing a cap of cryptic meaning. This time, Bush's camouflage cap had an orange insignia that said, "Dear Hunter". Clinton's blue cap read, "Aim High" and had a picture of a rifle on it. Clinton appeared awkward with his hunting rifle, while Bush looked like an expert marksman with his black rifle with elaborate scope.

"The rules of the game are simple," Bush began, triggering me by using the same words that always proceeded a Most Dangerous Game.

Clinton interrupted, "You run. We hunt."

Bush continued, "This will be called 'Hunt for a Virgin' (Clinton chuckled) and she's it." He pointed to Kelly who was still in my arms. "I catch you, she's mine."

Two guys in military camouflage walked up. One guy appeared to be about 30-years old, approximately 5'10", with plump pink cheeks and darting blue eyes. The other guy appeared to be about 22-years old, approximately 6', with delicate although waxy "pretty" Italian features, and black eyes that never blinked. He seemed to be robotically tranced. [In retrospect, this young man appeared to be under total, robotic mind control. At the time, I understood that anyone caught in the Most Dangerous Game was subject to death, at best. Now I know the game is rigged. Yet I do not know why this young man who was obviously under program must be killed.] He stood silently at attention while the dogs barked and snarled.

I could surmise from their demeanor that they, too, were to be hunted. Had I been capable of wondering, I would have questioned why they got to wear clothes and Kelly and I didn't. Bush seemed to notice my gaze and was saying to me, "They were <u>trained</u> in camouflage to blend into any background like a chameleon. They wear their camouflage because it gives them their best advantage. That's only fair game." Louder, he seriously announced, "This is a 'Chameleon Hunt' today." He looked back at me, gazing disgustedly at my naked body, "You can do what you're trained to do and hide under a dog or something."

Clinton spoke up. "You'll have plenty of time to play with the dogs because they'll have you pinned down while we..." he slid a bullet in the chamber for emphasis..."hunt down the bigger game." Clinton glared at the "toy soldier" with the waxy face. ["Toy soldier" was a term I often heard referring to the mind-controlled robotic "special forces" young men who operated under the New World Order.]

Bush let loose of the dogs he was holding and ordered, "Sniff her out, boys." The guy with the pink cheeks snickered as the dogs sniffed me, wagging their tails. Smiling, Bush gathered the dogs' leashes and stated, "Let the games begin."

The two guys ran for the woods. Carrying Kelly, I began running, too. Judging from the close proximity of the dogs' barks, I had not gone far when they were turned loose. The five barking dogs caught me right away and surrounded me. Kelly screamed as one snapped at her leg and I automatically slapped at its face. I was convinced the dogs were going to tear us up by the time Bush and Clinton walked into the clearing. They seemed to be engaged in a serious conversation until Bush looked up and smiled.

"She's mine," he claimed. "But then, she always has been. Let's go."

As I walked past Clinton, who was still deep in thought, he mumbled, "I thought you'd be fucking a dog or something." We walked the short way back in silence, with Clinton veering off to the right

as Bush directed me toward the two helicopters.

"You'll like my chopper," Bush said as he opened the door of the first one. "Get in." The inside of the helicopter was lined in black and smelled of new leather. The rose embossed into the leather on the back of each seat became ingrained in my mind as Bush said, "Smell the rose in the leather." [The New World Order elite use a rose to symbolize their Order of the Rose unity.] Highly suggestible, I believed I could smell leather and roses. "A heady aroma," Bush said. Waving his hand over the rose he asked, "Is that a white rose you smell?" It appeared to have changed from black to white right before my eyes. "Or is it black?" The hypnotic suggestion disappeared and it was black again.

The door next to me slid open and Clinton pushed/boosted the Italian into the helicopter. "I caught this one. He's going to ride jumpseat." Bush motioned for him to sit in the leather chair marked for death by the black rose, while I rode on the actual "jumpseat".

"Come here, little one," Bush coaxed Kelly. "You can sit on Uncle George's lap." He lifted her onto his lap as Clinton got in the front with the pilot, who was starting the engines. "Over the lake, Jake," Bush told the pilot.

Flying over Swiss Villa's deep, remote lake, Bush set Kelly aside, stood up as far as he was able in the helicopter, and slid the door open. The powerful wind blew Bush's greasy strands from his face as he gestured for the man to stand up.

"Free fall," Bush instructed. "That's an order."

"Yes, sir," he replied as he stepped out the door fully clad in his camouflage uniform and military boots—with no parachute. I watched in horror as he fell to his death in the water below, splatter, and submerge as Bush calmly said, "The average will to live will cause a man to return to air three times. He falls free—free falls—through the air—he slices through the surface of the mirror [Bush was deliberately utilizing previously instilled NASA air-water alien theme programming.]—and free falls through the other side—never knowing; is it water? is it air? is it life? is it death?" He gestured to where the "toy soldier" disappeared. "Those of us who understand the dimensional properties of air and water, and of our genetic need to return to the sea, slip through the mirror and never look back." As he slid the helicopter door closed he said, "I don't kill people, I just push them into the next dimension."

Clinton laughed. I noted his demeanor was "business as usual" matter-of-fact.

"Your seat," Bush said, gesturing to the black leather seat the man vacated as he sat down. I robotically sat down as ordered with no fear of the death it threatened. Apparently aroused by the event, Bush proceeded to perversely sexually molest my daughter in the brief moments it took to return to the Swiss Villa compound.

drawing resort

bush & clinton

When we landed, Bush ordered me to go directly to the infirmary. He and Clinton parted as he walked Kelly back to the villa. As I proceeded through the electronic door, the same nurse met me and casually tossed me a hospital gown. I slipped it on as we walked and she said, "You didn't dive, or did you? Walk this way."

As I laid on the cold metal table, I heard a voice hypnotically lead me, "Free fall—through the water—the mirror—out the air side—rocketing into space—through the stratosphere—the iono-sphere—the fearsphere—and into oblivion—tumbling through space—free fall."

By the time I emerged from the infirmary, it was evening. Houston had brought me my clothes and escorted me out to the parking lot. Knowing my memory had been deliberately compartmentalized, he was further confusing reality by acting as though we had just arrived at Swiss Villa and needed to get ready for the show. The country music group Alabama had arrived and some of the guys were busy setting up their electronic equipment in the amphitheater. Alabama's Jeff Cooke was standing outside the bus, and I followed Houston as he walked over to him.

"Hey, bud," Houston said, extending his hand to Cooke. [Houston referred to everyone he came in contact with as "bud".] "Good to see you."

"Yeah, it's good to be here, man," Cooke said, shaking hands with his friend. Then, lowering his voice he seriously confided, "We're here for a 'command' performance for <u>the man</u> himself."

Houston loudly asked, "Ol' George?"

Sarcastically, Cooke replied, "No, Bill Clinton." They both laughed.

"We're here for a 'command' performance ourselves," Houston told him. Referring to his alter-ego dummy he continued, "Elemer's glad to be working with you again. Man, I never saw so many people packing in."

"No shit," Cooke said, apparently surprised with the number of cars driving through the gate for the show. "And we sure as hell didn't do any advertising that I know of."

"No," Houston agreed. "They never advertise these impromptu Bush events."

"Did you see his chopper?" Cooke asked, glancing over to Bush's nearby helicopter.

"It looks like the rest to me," Houston answered, looking towards Bush's helicopter. It did appear to be a standard paramilitary black helicopter, and I was incapable of consciously connecting with my earlier experience in it. "No, take a peek inside, man," Cooke insisted. "It is cool-and comfortable. Good taste."

"You've tasted Bush?" Houston lewdly remarked.

Cooke paled as his smile disappeared. "Just the beer," he loudly squeaked as he quickly looked around. Then he whispered through his teeth, "Don't be joking about that, man."

"Well," Houston began, "I know some of us will be getting together later over at our villa. You know you're welcome to join us."

"I'll do it," Cooke enthusiastically agreed. "Where ya' staying'?"

Houston thought a moment and lied, "I don't know. I haven't checked in yet. I'll tell you later when I see you." This further reinforced my compartmentalized memory whereby making me feel as though we had just arrived. [Deprogramming this kind of deliberate scrambled compartmentalization requires compiling bits and pieces of noted memory flashes and deeply focusing on the event at a level that will pass through "personality switches" and chronoLogically move through time.]

"Sounds great," Jeff said as we turned to leave. "See ya'.

"Later, Bud," Houston said.

"Hey," Jeff called. "Check out that chopper!"

Houston paused by the chopper. I peered in, unable to focus due to earlier events that I was dissociated from. The roses on the back of the black leather seats seemingly changed colors before my eyes and I still could not think to question why.

Kelly was in our nearby motorhome, along with the drugs hidden inside Houston's dummy and the cassettes we would be selling later. She rested as Houston led me past the armed guards and into the main office.

Bush and Clinton were inside, laid across the chairs, still wearing the clothes they wore earlier for the hunt. The only noticeable difference was that Bush had changed his hat to one that read "Alabama". Both appeared very tired and drugged out. Bush had a wasted look about him I had seen many times before where he sweated profusely from his grey face.

Houston headed toward the inner office to speak with Hal Meadows, who was talking with Randy Owen. As he waked past Bush and Clinton, where he motioned for me to stay, he told Bush, "We almost didn't get past your Secret Service, Bud."

At that, Clinton paled as grey as Bush, sat up, straight in his chair as though he were going to fight and said, "I wouldn't be calling <u>him</u> Bud, you jackass." Bush was referred to as "The Rose" by New World "Order of the Rose" elite. To call him a "bud" was degrading. Houston kept walking.

Bush never flinched from his strung-out position, but told Clinton, "I wouldn't be calling them Secret Service. They'll kill him. I've always got by fine with my own men. Being saddled with Secret Service is humiliating. They (his own trained special forces slave/guards) won't appreciate the superlative, either."

"And you've got four more years of this," Clinton sympathetically commented, understanding that Bush's agenda is New World Order and not America.

"A term," Bush lazily said. "That's all it is. Vice President is only a term."

"Speaking of Vices, don't you have..." Clinton began, looking toward Bush's shirt pocket where he kept his bottle of CIA designer mind pills.

Bush interrupted, "Speaking of Vices, you'd fill the bill well. I'm running the country. [By everything I witnessed and experienced, Reagan answered to Bush as does Clinton. In essence, Bush has been leading our country into his New World Order through four terms/three administrations thus far.] I'm entitled to be President."

"That would be the ultimate 'snow' job. A Republican President with a Democrat for V.P." Clinton said. I did not comprehend what I was hearing, because, according to my experience, partisan politics equated to New World Order or not.

Bush responded, "Package it as world peace and it'll sell."

Randy Owen walked over, apparently having overheard much of the conversation, stuffing money in his wallet. "A Bush by any other name is still a Bush. You're in charge." He shoved his wallet in his pocket. "What do you want to hear tonight," he casually asked Bush.

"What you do best," Bush answered, never moving from his position.

Clinton offered, "Jeff does a helluva job on The Devil Went Down to Georgia."

"I like Old Flame," Bush suggested

Houston walked back through the room, stopping long enough to tell Bush, "Elemer brought you a little something from Mexico. It's in the coach. You 'smokem' peace pipe..."

"I need my pipe smoked," Bush interrupted, referring to Kelly. He continued, "and it's in your motorhome, too."

Randy gestured to me and continued talking as though Houston weren't there, "How 'bout *Heart-ache Tonight* for her?"

Clinton nodded his head in agreement.

"There's plenty of pleasure in there," Houston was saying, still trying to make up for having called Bush 'Bud'. "I'll bring you what you need."

"You just bring me what I want," Bush said impatiently. "And I'll see to my needs."

Houston and I returned to the motorhome to prepare for the evening's show. I knew I would not be selling any of Houston's cassettes that night—the only ones distributed were filled with cocaine as was the mode of CIA operations for years within the country music industry. Instead, I sat with Kelly in the fenced-in area out front, reserved for those directly involved with the compound.

At one point during Alabama's show, Randy announced, "This song is dedicated to those who made this show possible tonight." *Old Flame* was then sung for Bush, with the general audience unaware that he was even here. Later, Randy said, "By special request, here's one for Elemer's girl." They began singing *Heartache Tonight*—"Somebody's gonna hurt someone before the night is through..."

Backstage, drugs were rampant. Cocaine, as usual, was abundant. Bush was feeding off the unmarked brown prescription bottle in his front pocket. Soon the show was over, and the crowd quickly dispersed.

Kelly was wearing her code-significant "Grover" shirt and Big Bird jeans. I held her hand as we walked with Bush and Clinton out into the cool night air. IT was dark as we made our way to Bush's villa. As we walked, Bush's trained men seemed to be guarding him, out of sight. I picked Kelly up and held her close as Bush was saying, "I'm a man of many shadows. Look around, in the shadows, in the bushes, my shadows are always with me—walking where I walk, being where I've been..." He swung open his villa door as he continued, "But they don't do what I do." He shut the door. His timing was so perfect that Clinton laughed.

Just inside the entryway, Bush lifted Kelly from my arms and set her down, telling her, "Go get two beers out of the refrigerator." Clinton was pulling his windbreaker off as Bush turned to him and, referring to his penchant for pedophilia, said, "You should do what I do, Bill."

"I haven't Rose to that occasion," he said as he gestured to his fly, meaning kids did not turn him on. "but I would like to do what you're doing." He gestured to Bush's drug bottle.

Bush took the bottle from his pocket, dumping the blood-red capsules into his hand, and offered some to Clinton. He gave me one, saying, "Body of Christ." As I swallowed it, Bush said, "She'll be doing anything you want." The drug kicked in fast, feeling much like Bush's drug of choice, heroin.

Bush took two bottles of beer from Kelly, and ordered her upstairs to the bedroom. He passed a beer to Clinton, along with several more pills. As they swallowed their pills with beer, Clinton asked, "Is she going to need another?"

"She's looking through rose-colored glasses now," Bush said, referring to CIA/Jesuit Order of the Rose programming I had endured as a child, "and she's not likely to stop—if you go—because she

will take it in spurts (through urine) and ride all night if you're so inclined. Otherwise, give her another one in an hour." Signaling us to go upstairs, he suggested, "Why don't you 'cum' upstairs with me?"

We all went upstairs, where Clinton did some coke while I undressed. Kelly was entranced while Bush, sitting in a chair, talked with her and presented her with a single white rose. I recognized the trigger from my childhood when my "virginity" (first vaginal sex) was taken at then-Governor Romney's mansion on Mackinac Island. But I could not consciously respond, and the drug pounded through my veins and roared in my ears.

Clinton unzipped his pants and unbuttoned his shirt, saying, "Hill(ary) says you've got a dick I need to suck. I could really get into that right now." Apparently Clinton was referring to my vaginal mutilation carving, which would protrude at times as ordered and as Hillary knew from previous experience.

Bush looked up to order me, "Show him your stuff and stuff it down his throat." Clinton laid on his back on the bed, positioning himself for me to ride up on his face. "Stick your face in mine."

As I dragged myself across his chest and up into position, Clinton's arms were locked above his head by my knees. I felt the bed move, and noticed Bush had gotten up out of his chair to watch Kelly robotically carry out his orders between Clinton's legs. "Face the wall," Bush ordered me. I had no alternative but to comply with his demands, and I even ignored Clinton's efforts to move his hands. The visual trauma blocked all ability to think. Clinton moaned. Then I heard Kelly scream as Bush pushed his way into her. As quickly as he was through, he took the white rose and covered it red with her blood—just as had been done to me as a child.

Clinton pushed his way out from under me, and told Bush while he glanced around for the camera, "You didn't need to do that. I'm with you anyway. My position does NOT need to be compromised." Clinton was apparently referring to the blackmail tactics amongst Order of the Rose elite. World leaders were always compromised through covertly filmed bizarre sexual activity as was my experience at the Bohemian Grove. When the white-to-red Rose virginity ritual was performed on me at the governor's mansion, several leaders were filmed and compromised. They had been following this mode of operation for years.

"That's not what this is about," Bush consoled him. "It's a mind fuck. I fucked with your head while you sucked hers and you Rose to the occasion. You obviously like it. A lot. Fast."

Clinton was pulling his clothes on. "That's the most perverse thing that ever happened to me."

Bush argued, "Kids are a tight little hole for what you got."

Clinton tucked his shirt in. "It don't matter. I'm just not into kids."

"It's a mind fuck," Bush persisted as he dressed. "One that totally fucks their mind at the same time." He looked at Kelly. "Alters their genetic patterns for the better, and it's just as permanent. That little one of yours (meaning Chelsea) could be advanced if you'd listen to reason."

"I have my reasons and it's not an issue of morality," Clinton argued. "Chelsea's got a perfect genetic base. I say why fuck with it. But if you can advance it <u>further</u>, I know Hill would go for that. But I'm not going to do it because it just doesn't turn me on. And it would take a hard one to drive it home on something that tight."

"Well, I can opener (open her)," Bush bragged. "My dick is tapered for kids. Once I get the head of it in, it pries 'em open the further I go in. I'll open her up for you." Bush was proud of his abnormally shaped penis. IT was average length, narrow, tapered, and the erect head was blue in color.

"You need to take that up with Hill. She's in charge of the kid. I'll mention it to her tonight. Jesus Christ, she's not going to believe this. \underline{I} don't believe this."

Everyone was dressed but Kelly. She laid still on the bed. Reeling from the trauma, I carefully pulled her jeans back on her without hooking them. Bush set the blood-soaked rose on the night-shade, casually commenting, "I'll add this to my collection." He told Clinton, "Both these girls lost their virginity to Georges." (Romney's name was also George.)

Bush looked at Clinton, who watched me pick Kelly's limp body up and held her to me. "Bill, lighten up." He handed him another pill and a warm beer to swallow it with. "They're just getting warmed up over there (Meaning at Houston's villa). You need to give her some more."

Bush gave me another pill and Clinton started to pass me his beer. Bush intercepted it. "She's a good Catholic. She'll swallow anything." I did. Clinton walked us back through the dark to Houston's villa, speaking only to say, "There's lions and tigers and bears out there, and they're watching you."

We walked into the party. Recorded music from the sound system was blaring loudly—Fleetwood Mac, Alabama, Leonard Skinnard. I laid Kelly on the couch as the second heroin-like pill I had been given kicked in. Hillary was sexually active with the blonde scientist woman from the infirmary, who I was aware was her friend. Houston, Cooke, Owen, and Meadows were there. Alabama's drummer, Mark, was quietly tripping on a drug in the corner. Teddy had reportedly gone to bed.

Hillary helped herself to a beer, then cleared the round coffee table that had obviously been used for snorting lines of coke. Her scientist friend said, "Looks like you're ready to play 'Spin the Beta'. Hillary ordered me to undress. She actually smiled, was obviously buzzing hard on coke, and was far more sexual than I had ever seen her. Her focus was on females only. She turned around and loudly asked, "Hey, have you guys seen this?" Then she ordered me, "Get on the coffee table and spread those legs. Show the boys your face."

Houston cued me, "You can show your face around here. Go ahead." Then to Hillary, "She'll slide it all the way down your throat like a cock."

She stopped smiling, put her hand on her hip and coldly said, "If I wanted a cock, I'd suck a cock."

Immediately Clinton quipped, "I can relate to that." Jeff Cooke grinned, picked up his beer, and made his way towards Clinton. But not before Houston seductively responded, "Help yourself" The orgy began. Clinton with Houston and Cooke. Hillary with her scientist friend and me. Both ordered me around as though they were familiar with the Hands-On Mind-Control Demonstrations. Sadistically Hillary triggered a program, watched it progress while the scientist performed oral sex on her, then breathlessly told Clinton, "Bill, look at this. Watch what she does." She handed me the vaginal prod. As she did, I caught a glimpse of Houston bent over with Clinton coming in behind him. Cooke was with him. Hillary activated a specific program, and the jolt from the vaginal prod electrified me. From that point on, my body was spun around the table between Hillary, her friend, Owen and Cooke.

The next morning, I came to on the floor. Although I was accustomed to waking up in different personalities and unfamiliar places, I was perplexed. Kelly was laying on the couch, Houston was dressed, walking down the stairs when I asked, "How'd I get here?"

"You fell off the (loft bedroom) balcony last night and I let you sleep where you landed," Houston lied.

I looked up at the loft bedroom railing, my body aching from the night before, and believed him. I crawled over to Kelly to make sure she was still breathing, and Houston hit me with high voltage from his stun gun. My next awareness was trying to get into the motorhome, and noticing that the black helicopters were gone.

"Where'd they go?" I asked, dazed and disjointed from three days in Hell.

"You must have been dreaming," Houston told me, using Wizard of Oz cryptic lines. "You banged your head pretty hard in the fall."

We left Swiss Villa—and my memory of it. Literally, out of sight, out of mind. Until now.

CIA BLACK OPERATIVES:

Alex Houston (resides to this day at:) 1154 Ridgehill Road Goodlettsville, Tennessee 37076 615-859-3543

Marsha Hill and her CIA pilot boyfriend, Bob: 2506 Forest Glen Silver Springs, Maryland 20900

> Jeff Merritt St. Thomas, U.S. Virgin Islands

809-744-4000

Sue Carper NCL Ops Coordinator 1 Biscayne Blvd. Miami, Florida (2nd home in Chattanooga, TN)

> Hal Meadows Swiss Villa Box 27 Lampe, Missouri 417-779-4111

Alabama Jeff Cooke 901 Sanders Ave. Fort Payne, Alabama 35967

CHAPTER 2

WACO REVISITED ADL OF B'NAI B'RITH

PARADE OF THE DEATH SQUADS

<u>NEW REPUBLICAN CONGRESS LOVE FEAST</u> <u>FOR CHILD KILLERS</u> by Eustace Mullins 9/10/95

We can easily picture Josef Stalin staging a public ceremony to honor the distinguished service of the commandants of his notorious death camps. They had very efficiently killed more than a million Christians a year, during the first forty years of the Bolshevik regime in Russia. It is more difficult for us to envision such a ceremony taking place in the United States. However, C-Span did televise ten days of a recent proceeding in which sleek, well-dressed Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms agents, and agents of the Federal Bureau of Investigation (the American equivalent of the Russian KGB) were brought before a Joint Committee of Congress, chaired by hard-core Republican leaders and forced to listen day after day to encomiums heaped upon them by the admiring Congressmen. Their achievement? They had perpetrated one of the greatest mass atrocities in American history, incinerating many dissidents, including almost two dozen women and children, who had taken refuge in their church.

Our story begins on the morning on February 28, 1993, when a column of more than one-hundred heavily armed federal agents wound down a lonely road some ten miles northeast of Waco, Texas. Their mission—to attack and destroy the congregation of a Christian church, the Branch Davidian subsidiary of the Seventh Day Adventist Church. This mission had been assigned, and was orchestrated throughout the siege, by the sinister agency, the Anti-Defamation League of B'nai B'rith, through its subsidiary group, CAN, the Cult Awareness Network, which had infiltrated its agents into the church to set up for the ADL-directed massacre. Their mission was an integral part of the ADL's nationwide drive to confiscate all guns from citizens of the United States, as part of the ADL mission to make America safe for its Zionist agitprop revolutionaries.

MURDER RAID

This assault was planned as a classic murder raid, patterned after the Indian raids along the early Texas frontier. These raids were known as "murder raids" because the Indians, hoping to discourage further encroachment on their lands, tried to kill all of the settlers within a given area, including women and children. To justify this bloodthirsty goal, the federal agents knew they had to provoke some resistance from their intended victims. This goal was achieved by broadly advertising that they were intending to attack. The day before the raid, the local newspaper, the *Waco Tribune-Herald*, had featured a story about the Branch Davidian Church and the government's intentions. *The New York Times* noted on March 1, 1993 that camera crews were present before the federal agents began their assault, including crews from KWTX, and a camera crew from Dallas, a CNN

affiliate, WFAA-TV. It was apparent that a first-rate television event was in the making.

THE ATF ATTACKS

At the church, the intended victims, led by their young minister, David Koresh, who had legally changed his name from Vernon Wayne Howell in 1991, watched the armed attackers approach and take up their firing positions around the building. When the agents knocked on the church door, David Koresh tried to alert them by yelling, "There are women and children here!" Reassured by this information, the federal agents began firing through the door, wounding Koresh and one of his assistant ministers, who soon died of massive stomach wounds. The armed agents then effected a well-planned assault on the second story of the church, entering through a window. One agent went in first and was followed by four more ATF agents. A burst of gunfire then came from within the building, killing four of the ATF agents. These agents included four men who had travelled the previous year as President Clinton's personal bodyguards throughout his Presidential campaign. Their deaths were the latest in a long list of casualties among persons who had been close to Clinton. The first agent then emerged from the building, and rejoined his comrades on the ground.

A fifty-one day siege ensued. The one-hundred agents at the site was increased to more than fourhundred agents. The ATF agents were replaced by the FBI, which assumed total command over the operation. President Clinton was said to have been incensed over the failure of the ATF to wipe out the defenders of the church during the initial attack. This is the only instance in American history in which a Christian church has been subjected to such a devastating attack by any government agency.

Although the Branch Davidian church was a flimsy wooden firetrap, FBI agents later admitted in their testimony that they had never made any provisions either to bring in fire-fighting equipment or to notify area fire departments to stand by to protect the women and children in the church from flames. Later in the siege, the Army's heaviest tanks were brought in to complete the assault on the church. Our laws strictly forbid the use of military equipment against civilians, but this prohibition was overcome by the Attorney General's taking advantage of the President's "war on drugs". She was informed by ADL agents provocateurs that the Branch Davidians had become very active in producing and selling drugs, and that they had become very active in producing and selling drugs, and that they had established a "methamphetamine laboratory" in the church. This information, which was later proved to have been entirely false, allowed Reno to call in military assistance. She requested the Army Special Forces to plan for a massive military assault against the Branch Davidians. However, the Army warned her that such a raid on a drug laboratory would inevitably result in heavy civilian casualties. Attorney General Reno assured the Army that she understood the risks, and that she was fully prepared to accept such consequences. It was this agreement between Reno and the Army Special Forces which inevitably doomed the women and children of the church to a horrible death.

<u>CHARGED WITH</u> <u>CONSPIRACY TO MURDER</u>

During the fifty-one-day siege of the church before the final holocaust, a few of the Branch Davidians, women who had taken no part in the firing, were ostentatiously seized by the agents as they emerged from the condemned building, and handcuffed and shackled in full view of those inside the church.

They were led away in chains, charged with "conspiracy to murder ATF agents". In charging these worshippers with conspiracy to murder, the government ignored many published reports that the ATF agents had been shot down by their own colleagues in a withering cross-fire. In fact, the AFT agents, many of whom had never fired their guns in action before, had fired thousands of rounds in an orgy of excessive force, in their anxiety to kill all the congregation as quickly as possible. The actual events were chronicled in *Newsweek*, April 5, 1993, which appeared a few days after the initial assault. It was headlined, "FRIENDLY FIRE", with the subhead, "In The Bungled Waco Raid, Federal Agents May Have Been Shot By Their Own Men". Newsweek went on to state unequivocally, "Some federal law enforcement officials now believe that at least some ATF agents were brought down by friendly fire—a federal source involved in the Waco situation says that 'there is evidence that supports the theory of friendly fire.' The official, who insisted on anonymity, believes that an investigation will show that agents were downed by colleagues. 'I'm afraid it's inevitable.'"

This "unnamed federal official" is said by Washington insiders to be none other than the then Secretary of the Treasury, Secretary Lloyd Bentsen, who was in charge of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms. He was furious at the public embarrassment for which he was held responsible. However, his views were never again expressed publicly. Privately, he tried to get the FBI to accept the ATF bureau as gift; they refused. He then fired the entire ATF upper echelon. At Bentsen's insistence, Clinton ordered the FBI to take over the siege of the church, to protect him from further embarrassment.

BEHAVIORIST ADVISERS

The FBI initially focussed on a psychological waging of the siege, using such favorite Communist tactics as playing loud music and focussing bright lights on the congregation, to wear them down. They had called in their staff "behaviorists", such as Dr. Murray Samuel Miron, who lists himself in *Who's Who* as "psychologist, threat assessor for the FBI, Dept. of State and Dept. of Energy, expert in psycholinguistic profiles of anonymous communications, office Psycholinguistic Research Center, Syracuse, N.Y.

The behaviorists ignored the fact that they were dealing with a religious group, and focussed on accepted Freudian pschotherapy techniques in dealing with the congregation. The Davidians had been founded by a Bulgarian immigrant, Victor T. Houteff, who wrote *The Shepherd's Rod* in 1930, which refined Seventh Day Adventist dogma. The Davidians believed that there would be 140,000 survivors of the coming Apocalypse, who would be the core of a new Kingdom of God modelled on the ancient Kingdom of David. This was a very devout group, which lived by the *Bible*.

NO CHILD ABUSE

The *New York Times* reported on March 8, 1993 that twenty-one children came out of the church, noting that "social workers say the children seem well cared for". A Texas Child Protective Service worker, Joyce Sparks, later testified at the Congressional Hearings that she had spent many hours investigating at the church and had found no evidence of any child abuse. The children had been receiving home schooling by their mothers at the church and were bright and responsive to adult

questioners. Nevertheless Attorney General Reno used the pretext of child abuse as part of a threepronged justification for the final, lethal assault of the murder raid on the church. She had already falsified the story of the "drug laboratory" on the premises; she now publicized the fact that the attack must proceed to "save the children" and a further fantasy from the Anti-Defamation League that the Branch Davidians had been planning a massive attack on the residents of Waco. This was the most nonsensical claim of all. The church was ten miles from Waco; Waco had one-hundred thousand residents, and was a church town which had more than two-hundred churches. Certainly its inhabitants had no reason to fear an assault by the Branch Davidians. In fact, reporters on the scene found that hardly anyone in Waco had ever heard of the Branch Davidians or knew where their church was.

On March 31, 1993, an attorney hired by Koresh's family, Dick DeGuerin, visited the church to persuade Koresh to surrender. Koresh seemed more than willing to do so. He had now stood off a huge military assault for more than a month; he had become a national figure; and the *New York Times* reported that he had hired two New York City lawyers, Michael Kennedy and Kenneth David Burrows, to protect the rights to his life story. In fact, Koresh believed that he had won, and that a surrender on his terms could be concluded. Certainly he had no thought of suicide. Dick DeGuerin informed Jeffrey Jamar, FBI site agent in charge at the assault scene, that Koresh needed a few more days to complete his translation of the Seven Seals, and Jamar assured him that they had all the time in the world, as he later testified before the committee. However, when Jamar notified Washington headquarters that a surrender was imminent on April 14, there was panic in the White House. Plans for an all-out assault were drawn up the next day, approved on April 17, and the final attack began on April 19. Jamar later testified that they did not believe Koresh intended to surrender, but the *National Review*, Nov. 1, 1993, reported that an almost-complete translation of Koresh's Seven Seals work was later found in the church, indicating that he had been sincere in his assurance that he would surrender as soon as this vital work was completed.

COLD-BLOODED MURDER

Throughout the siege, telephone lines had been kept open to Washington by the ATF and FBI agents. All negotiations were discussed and approved by Washington. Now the federal officials, panicky at the thought that Koresh would actually surrender, ordered the attack plan for an assault which will "terminate" all of the church members, including the women and children. No one would be allowed to escape alive. To initiate the assault on April 19, 1993, four-hundred tear gas shells of deadly CS gas were fired into the compound. Each shell was clearly marked on its base. "Do Not Use in Enclosed Area" as it was known to be deadly, especially to children and small infants. The Army's heaviest tanks launched a direct attack on the church building, collapsing its walls, while overhead, the helicopter gunships rained bullets and napalm on the church from above. Gov. Anne Richards had lent Texas Ranger helicopters to take part in the "final solution". When this was revealed during her campaign for re-election, she was terminated by the voters of Texas.

CLINTON'S INFERNO

Within minutes, the entire church was ablaze in President Bill Clinton's long-awaited inferno. A few of the worshippers managed to stagger out through the flames, but most of them died a horrible

death. The gas and flames were particularly agonizing for the small infants. Testimony at the hearings revealed that their lungs were seared as they choked on their own saliva, dying in agony. The nation was stunned by the depth of this tragedy. Although the *New York Times* quoted on April 20, 1993 a statement by Attorney General Reno that she "concluded tonight that in hindsight the Government plan to assault the heavily armed cult near Waco, Texas had been a mistake." She said on Larry King's program that it was obviously wrong. Although Reno valiantly asserted that she bore full blame for the horror, the *New York Times* also quoted Bill Clinton on April 20 in an official White House statement, "I told the Attorney General to do what she thought was right, and I stand by that decision." In so many words, Clinton himself was assuming full responsibility for the inferno, although he never again admitted that he bore any responsi-blame.

BURYING THEIR MISTAKES

Government agents hastily bulldozed the entire area of the church, planning to bury forever the results of their murderous conspiracy, keeping the entire area under heavy guard until their "sanitizing" efforts were completed. It seemed that the children of Waco had indeed been buried for all time, until the 1994 elections. An outraged electorate swept many of Clinton's loonies from office, and left him facing a Republican majority in Congress. This Congress soon announced full-scale hearings into many of his crimes, including the Whitewater conspiracy and the Waco Holocaust. While he retained a Democratic majority, he was secure from any Congressional investigation, but now he stood bare to the wind of exposure. A Joint Committee on Government Oversight, cochaired by Congressman Bill Zeliff, (R-N.H.) and Bill McCollum (R.-Fla.) started off like a house afire, despite roadblocks quickly thrown up by Congressman Charles Schumer, (D-N.Y.) former chairman of the committee, and his sidekick, Congressman John Conyers (D-Mich.) Schumer, known on Capitol Hill as "the Congressman from the Anti-Defamation League" accused Zeliff and McCollum of "trying to rehabilitate David Koresh", provoking them into vilifying the departed minister at every opportunity. It seemed that Koresh would be totally destroyed when the committee brought in a witness, a 14-year-old girl named Kiri Jewell, who read a carefully prepared statement that David Koresh had had intercourse with her four years ago, when she was at the church. She was then ten years old. There was no cross examination, but all of the members of the committee, both Republican and Democratic, now erupted in furious vilification of David Koresh. Throughout the remainder of the hearings, they referred to him as "the maniacal child molester" and other epithets. However, a distinguished British reporter now based in Washington, Ambrose Evans-Pritchard, made a few phone calls that evening, and quickly elicited the information that at the time she claimed to have been molested, she had been living with her mother and grandmother in California, and had not been near Koresh or the church at Waco. However, Evans-Pritchard's request to bring this information before the committee was indignantly denied by the chair.

A CHANGE OF HEART

After several days of hearings, the Republicans on the committee seemed to have experienced a remarkable change of heart. They repeatedly voiced their assurances that they were not there to attack law enforcement; they continued to vilify Koresh, and they allowed the Democrats, Schumer and Conyers to dictate the content of the hearings. This seemed very mysterious at the time, but

Washington sources intimated that the Republican co-chairmen had received a good talking to from the ADL emissaries, who reminded them that these hearings might well result in the abolition of the ATF bureau, the abolition of the FBI, and the departure of Reno and Freeh, as had already been repeatedly predicted by the press. The ADL reminded the Republicans that Congress needed these federal agencies, who helped to maintain the monolithic government bureaucracy, and that the Congressmen too benefitted from their forays against the taxpaying citizens. The Republicans returned to the hearings, suitably admonished, and for the week of hearings remaining, their comments were indistinguishable from the Democrats. The sellout had been complete.(Please check the address and telephone number on the Back Page of your *CONTACT*. If it is not P.O. Box 27800, Las Vegas, NV 89126 and 1-800-800-5565, then please call our 1-800-800-5565 line immediately to let us know. See the last few paragraphs of the 9/14/95 #1 writing, somewhere in this week's *CONTACT*, for details.)

A SURVIVOR SPEAKS

One of the most effective witnesses at the Waco Hearings was a survivor of the Waco Holocaust, Clive Doyle, whose family had perished in the inferno. Doyle began his testimony by asking plaintively, "Why aren't you calling more of the survivors? I know there are several of them in the area." No one on the committee made any response, nor did they call any other survivors. However, they did call an incredible number of ATF agents and FBI agents who had presided over the Holocaust, and who repetitively claimed that they had incurred no blame for anything that happened.

Doyle's touching testimony began with his account of the initial ATF assault, when Koresh and his assistant were fired upon through the door by the ATF agents. Neither he nor any member of the committee ever referred to the damning article in *Newsweek*, April 5, 1993, which stated unequivocally that federal officials knew the agents had been killed in their own cross fire. Nor did they refer to another damning exposé, appearing in *Time* magazine, Dec. 11, 1993, headlined "TRIPPED UP BY LIES", which stated, "A report paints a devastating portrait of ATF's Waco planning. The twohundred-and-twenty page critique issued by the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms concluded that the decision to proceed was tragically wrong, not just in retrospect, but because of what the decision makers knew at the time. The report says they handled the sensitive situation ineptly, but tried to cover up its bungling with lies and obfuscations. Bentsen ordered replacement of the agency's entire top management, including its director, Stephen Higgins."

THE WACO COVER UP

Because *Time*, *Newsweek* and other publications had already fully exposed the blunders of government agents at Waco, we can only marvel at the duplicity of the Congressmen in concealing all of this readily available information and admitting only testimony which reinforced the government agents' chutzpah in claiming they were totally blameless for the massacre of the women and children in their church. Throughout many days of parading the death squads' members before their committee, the Congressmen vied with each other in expressing their thanks to the child killers for their selfless devotion to duty, their sacrifice, and their UNDISPUTED patriotism.

TEXAS RANGERS

The only break in this web of deceit, which ranks as one of the greatest acts of treachery by Congressmen in the history of our Republic, came when two bold and honest Texas Rangers testified before the committee. When they were asked why they had not spoken in public before on their experiences at Waco, they answered with great pride, "Texas Rangers do not give interviews, appear on talk shows, or make public statements." Captain David Byrnes and Captain Maurice Cook testified that they had been called to Waco and deputized as United States marshals in order to investigate the deaths of the ATF agents, which the government claimed was murder. However, they were horrified to find that FBI agents were changing and destroying evidence at the crime scene, a felony, and that they were conspiring to obstruct justice. When the agents realized that the Rangers had no intention of joining them in their conspiracy, they gave them the silent treatment. The Rangers testified that the FBI became totally uncooperative giving them very little input into what was going on at Waco and finally refusing to have any communication with the Rangers at all. Byrnes testified that the activities of the FBI at Waco "casts doubt on all law enforcement". This was in complete contrast to the protestations of the Congressmen at this hearing that they were not there to attack law enforcement. Byrnes testified that he had called for the indictment and prosecution of two FBI agents who had repeatedly lied to him and obstructed his investigation of a murder scene. He said flatly, "We were lied to." Although he insisted that he would continue his demands for prosecution of the FBI agents, it is doubtful that his complaints will ever be processed in Washington. Byrnes also testified that at Waco, "The FBI lines were always open to Washington. Everything was run out of Washington." This clearly proved that President Clinton was in total charge of the entire Waco operation, as the FBI and the Attorney General are known as the KGB or political police of the White House. Nevertheless, no attempt was made by the chairmen of the Waco Hearings to call Clinton as a witness.

RENO'S REVENGE

The Waco cover-up hearings concluded with two days of testimony by Attorney General Janet Reno. She parried all queries about the torture and murder of the children at the church by gas and flames, stating that she had consulted the best experts. She pointed out that there was little available information about testing tear gas on children. In fact, the gas had been developed to control dangerous criminals. No one ever expected that it would be used on helpless infants. A psychologist observing her testimony commented that "Reno is a classical, textbook example of the sociopsychopath. She is incapable of remorse or of admitting guilt for any crime she commits."

THE FINAL DISGRACE

With each day of the hearings, Co-chairmen Zeliff and McCollum had become more obsequious and fawning to the federal agents, the mass murderers, who appeared before them. Instead of reproaching them for their crimes, the Republican Congressmen outdid each other in grovelling before the killers, assuring them that in no way did they wish to reproach them for having done such an outstanding job. When Reno finally left the stand, and the cover-up hearings came to a close, Americans knew that they had been hornswoggled again. The *Wall Street Journal*, August 2, 1993, echoed the sentiments of most Americans when its editors criticized the hearings as featuring "far

too much feeble, half-hearted questioning by Republicans. Enough new information has come out to make mincemeat of the Clinton Administration's Waco story. Within forty-eight hours after the Feb. 28, 1993 initial assault on the Branch Davidian compound, the federal government abandoned routine law enforcement to avoid gathering evidence that might embarrass the government. A Sept. 17, 1993 Treasury Dept. confidential memo to Asst. Treas. Secretary Ronald Noble stated that on March 1, the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms initiated a shooting review and 'immediately determined that these stories (of agents involved) did not add up'. Justice Dept. Attorney Bill Johnston at this point advised ATF supervisor Dan Hartnett to stop the shooting review because AFT was creating exculpatory material that might undermine government prosecution of the Davidians. The cover-up continued on April 14, 1993. The Treasury Dept. general counsel, Robert McNamara, sent a letter to several top-ranking Treasury officials stating that the Justice Dept. 'does not want Treasury to conduct any interviews or have discussions with any of the participants who may be witnesses because of fear of creating exculpatory material.' The Justice Dept. also warned Treasury not to contract outside experts to analyze the original raid."

In conclusion, the *Wall Street Journal* found that "The evidence of a cover-up and gross federal misconduct is far stronger in the Waco hearings than in the Whitewater investigation. The Republican leadership in Congress should seize upon the recent revelations to demand a special counsel to be appointed to investigate possible federal crimes and cover-ups regarding Waco." In fact, the Republican leadership in Congress has no intention of demanding a special counsel. Instead, they have now buried the Waco hearings forever, and will continue with the Whitewater charade, which actually serves to insulate Clinton from any investigation of his complicity in the Waco Holocaust, because the Whitewater hearings can be dismissed as a mere political harassment of the President. Once again the American people have been sold down the river by their duly elected representatives in Congress. The Waco cover-up will be seen by future historians as the most disgraceful act of a conspiratorial, totally degenerate Congress. It would seem that the children of Waco have now been buried for all time. Let us hope that an aroused American populace will soon raise as their battle cry, "Avenge the children of Waco!"

CHAPTER 3

THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 9/19/95

BIG BANKS MERGE

The rapid rate of takeovers in the banking industry is NOT a good sign for freedom-lovers. The latest merger is covered in the August 29 issue of *THE ORLANDO SENTINEL*, [quoting:]

list of bank mergers p29

NEW YORK—Chemical Banking Corp. and Chase Manhattan Corp. agreed Monday to merge in a \$10 billion stock transaction that will create the biggest banking company in the United States. The combined company—to be called Chase Manhattan—will have \$297 billion in assets, outranking Citicorp, currently the largest U.S. bank company with \$257 billion in assets. Chase is the nation's sixth largest bank with \$118.7 billion in assets, and Chemical is fourth, with \$178.5 billion in assets.

The new bank will have 25 million customers across the nation and rank first in mortgage servicing, third in mortgage lending and fourth in credit cards. The bank also will be a global leader in several corporate banking businesses. The Chemical-Chase merger is expected to close by March 1996.

CONTINUING DOWN THE SLIPPERY SLOPE: GORBACHEV CONFERENCE

The next article was published months ago—February 3—in the *SAN FRANCISCO CHRONICLE*. You will find more information on this "happening" in next week's paper and, oh yeah, better hang on to your gag reflex! [Quoting:]

Former Soviet President Mikhail Gorbachev has asked hundreds of world leaders and thousands of business people to join him in San Francisco next autumn [*now upon us*] to discuss the state of the world. The Gorbachev Foundation U.S.A., based in the Presidio, has already lined up an array of co-chairmen for the five-day conference, which will be held at the Fairmont Hotel. [*Whoa! Just a minute. Don't you just wonder how come this former Russian dictator and his staff members have taken up residence in one of OUR recently closed army facilities?*? Our military bases are being closed down at an alarming rate—what do we need with defense now that we have a One World Government—uh, er, I mean "peace"? And what's going on at the other bases? Detention centers for dissidents like YOU??] They include former President George Bush [*current pedophile, murderer, traitor*], former Prime Minister Margaret Thatcher of Britain, President Vaclav Havel of the

Czech Republic, Nobel Peace Prize winners Archbishop Desmond Tutu [*There is no honor in the Nobel Prize, just thanks from the Elite for a job well done.*] and Rigoberta Menchu, cable TV magnate Ted Turner and former Japanese Prime Minister Yasuhiro Nakasone.

The idea behind the forum, from September 27 to October 1, is to "convene a conversation to look at fundamental priorities and values that the world **should** [*and WILL, by edict*] embrace as it moves beyond the Cold War," said Jim Garrison, the foundation's president. [*Whoozat?*] Hopes for a **new world order** after the end of the Cold War have dimmed. "There appears to be a great cynicism everywhere with government," said former Senator Alan Cranston, D-Calif., chairman of the Gorbachev Foundation USA. "And there is a yearning for new directions." [*Boy, you can say that again! But it's 180 degrees away from these guys!*]

Organizers have also invited hundreds of participants from many walks of life either to address the conference or to participate in 20 smaller round tables that will examine everything from the **future of the nation state** [*kaput*!] to the problems of crime, pollution, new technologies and the rights of businesses and individuals. [*Oh, okay, I know what this is—it's DEMOCRACY, right? But Gorby's party is all window dressing; like the UN Conference in Beijing, the NWO agenda was set long before the convention opened.]*

Others who have been invited include Vice President Al Gore, President Nelson Mandela of South Africa, *ABC News*' Ted Koppel, novelist Isabel Allende, Microsoft chairman William Gates, Mother Theresa, explorer Thor Heyerdahl, Body Shop founder Anita Roddick and futurist Alvin Toffler. [*A motley crew.*] Garrison said Gorbachev wants the exchange of ideas to lead to creation of an informal brain trust that will meet during the next several years. Projects that might be undertaken include a so-called Earth Charter, described as an environmental bill of rights, and an attempt to eliminate all nuclear weapons by the year 2010. [*Gorbachev, as you no doubt recall, is a partner in Kissinger Associates.*]

CONVICT CHIPS

From the September 1 issue of the *ALBUQUERQUE JOURNAL*, [quoting:]

Gov. Gary Johnson has hopes that rapidly advancing computer technology someday could help solve the problem of New Mexico's overcrowded prisons.

Much to the dismay of inmate lawyers, Johnson at a private meeting in May raised the possibility that a futuristic form of incarceration could include implanting microchips in convicted felons. Johnson said during an interview this week that he wasn't implying the state could implement such a program any time soon. But, he said, with "the technology advancing all the time, who knows what technologies we're going to have in the future to…be able to implement innovative ways of parole and work release." [*No doubt plenty could and IS being done along these lines right now. The goal is TOTAL MIND CONTROL*.]

BOOM IN NEW CITIZENS

This article is from the September 1 issue of the CHICAGO TRIBUNE, [quoting:]

LOS ANGELES—Swamped by nearly 1 million applicants a year, the Immigration and Naturalization Service said Thursday it will spend \$22 million streamlining the process for turning foreigners into citizens. The new program, entitled Citizenship USA aims to clear a backlog of cases and reduce the naturalization process to six months starting next summer, INS Commissioner Doris Meissner said. The current time lag of about a year had been expected to double because of an unprecedented surge in applicants, she said. The number of applicants has grown from about 384,000 in 1992 to nearly 1 million this year, Meissner said. [*This country used to represent freedom; now, to most, it means economic benefits. Well, the goose has about laid its last golden egg and then there is no where to run, no where to hide, is there?*]

FOOD CRISIS NOT ACCIDENTAL

In the August 18 issue of *EIR*, Lyndon LaRouche has this to say about an impending food crisis, [quoting:]

Now, the reason we have a food crisis, is really very simple. Various institutions, including the United States Government and its Department of Agriculture and so forth and so on, have been collapsing the total amount of food grown in every country of the world, virtually, except Sudan, where they had a crisis, because the Sudanese government insisted upon growing enough food to feed their own people, which the United States Government didn't like, and that's why we have a crisis, technically, with Sudan. It's over its insistence on growing enough food to feed its own people.

[Mr. LaRouche has this to say about the planned depopulation:] Lester Brown [*of Worldwatch Institute*] is also a fanatic. He's part of the Rockefeller stable of genocide fanatics, you might call it, people who want to reduce the size of the human population, because they're against human population, they're against people. They think there are too many people, and they think that technology is bad, because if you have technology, you educate people, they become too smart, and sooner or later they wake up, and they don't want Rockefellers and queens and so forth, running them. So the Rockefellers want stupid people.

GLOBAL '95 WAR GAMES

See how this fits in with the four-part Gulf War Syndrome article in the past four issues of *CON*-*TACT*. From the September 11 issue of *ARMY TIMES*, [quoting:]

WASHINGTON—The Pentagon's first major war game simulating widespread use of chemical and biological weapons has raised critical questions about the adequacy of U.S. policy, military doctrine and operational planning to counter weapons of mass destruction, according to U.S. policy-making and military officials. [*i.e.*, *official*, *bold-faced liars*]

The game's "big lesson", according to a Pentagon expert who requested anonymity, was "the realization that we haven't done enough thinking about this...It doesn't mean we can't do it, but we can't just muddle through. (Dealing with weapons of mass destruction) is something that requires more preparation."

soldiers in gas masks

Soldiers in Saudi Arabia during Operations Desert Storm in 1990 were not prepared for a chemical weapon attack, in spit of their impressive looking outfits and information to the contrary.

The war game, called Global 95 was held July 9-31 at the Naval War College, Newport, R.I. Its results were released at a time when concern about the potential use of biological, chemical or nuclear weapons against U.S. troops or civilians has been heightened by the United Nations' discovery of Iraq's advanced germ warfare program [*purchased from the U.S., made in the U.S.*] "The possibility of biological weapons use against the United States is more real today than at any other time in our history," a senior CIA official said in late August. [*Hint, hint to the question "Where will the next war be held?" And we are the proverbial sitting ducks—our troops are sick and/or scattered all over the world.*]

The United States has virtually no response to such potentially devastating weapons other than threatening to use nuclear weapons, according to a Joint Staff officer. But it is unclear if even nuclear weapons could provide a deterrent, unless the United States was willing to set aside the ethical issue of destroying a city, he said. On the other hand, if the United States did launch a nuclear attack in response, "no country would use those weapons for the next 100 years," the official said.

The annual war game is a major tool used by U.S. policy-makers and military leaders to explore key strategic questions, with the results factored into doctrinal decisions and budget plans. Not only do senior Pentagon officials attend, but high-level officials from the State Department, National Security Council and intelligence community also are involved. [*see picture*]

ISRAEL'S HAVING A PARTY!

Here's some chutzpah from the August 31 issue of the JOHNSON CITY PRESS, [quoting:]

JERUSALEM—Israel is throwing a party for Jerusalem's 3,000th birthday, but not everyone wants to celebrate. Palestinians say "Jerusalem 3000", a 15-month bash that starts Monday, is an attempt to promote Israel's claim to all of the disputed city. Organizers say \$7 million will be spent on fireworks and lasers, outdoor concerts, sound and light shows, ballets and photo exhibits to mark the 3,000th anniversary of King David's capture of Jerusalem and establishment of Jewish rule. Performers from 30 countries will participate. Critics, however, say the balance is tilted toward the Jewish history of the city, which was ruled by a long list of conquerors: Persians, Greeks, Romans, Byzantines, Muslims, Crusaders, Mamelukes, Ottomans, and the British.

Ikrema Sabri, the mufti of Jerusalem and the highest-ranking Muslim cleric in the city, said the festivities are an attempt by Israel to sway world opinion in advance of negotiations on the final

status of the disputed city, scheduled to start in May 1996. Israel will discover that celebrations, concerts and exhibitions will not change history," Sabri said. "Israelis know very well that the city is not a Jewish city or a united one."

Mahdi Abdel-Hadi, head of the Palestinian think-tank Passia, said the Arabs had 1,400 years of history and culture in the city. "You can celebrate in the streets, you can have the flags the way you want, but this is not reality, this is phony, because reality is heritage, religion, history," he said.

Palestinians want the eastern sector of the city, which Israel captured from Jordan in the 1967 Mideast war, as the capital of a future Palestinian state. Israel insists the entire city will be its undivided capital forever.

NEWT'S DRUG BILL

From the August 27 issue of THE DAILY NEWS, [quoting:]

Mandatory executions for convicted drug smugglers would kill so many of them that it would curb the flow of illegal drugs into the United States, House Speaker Newt Gingrich said Saturday. The automatic death sentence is part of a bill Gingrich said he will bring to the House next month. "Do it one by one, it'll add up," Gingrich said. "if the word gets back that we're serious and we're actually implementing it, then it will have a very chilling effect on people bringing drugs into the U.S. [*Wow! It sounds like the War on Drugs is really heating up—to eliminate the competition and make the criminal controllers look virtuous!*]

<u>CIRCUMCISION:</u> ANOTHER KHAZARIAN SCAM

From the August 27 issue of THE GAZETTE, MONTREAL, [quoting:]

A generation ago, 60 percent of Canadian newborn boys were circumcised, with rates rising to 80 percent in English Canada and 90 percent in the United States. But with the birth of baby-boomers' own children, circumcision rates have fallen dramatically—to an estimated 25 percent in Canada and 60 percent in the U.S., according to various studies.

Most health-care practitioners now discourage the procedure. Where circumcision was once thought to have clear hygienic benefits, the Canadian Pediatric Society plans to issue a statement in October saying there are no valid medical reasons to justify routine infant male circumcision, said Dr. Eugene Outerbridge of the Montreal Children's Hospital. While Jews and Muslims circumcise as a religious rite, North America is the only continent in the world where circumcision has been adopted for non-religious reasons, principally hygiene. [In other words, we assume a flaw in the design of the human body—but one, luckily, which can be rectified by man. Even more interesting is the "religious" significance of circumcision, where, in Deuteronomy 10:16, it says, "Circumcise the foreskin of your heart". Shows you where these guys' "hearts" are, I guess. This article describes the procedure, which can best be described as barbaric. Do you ever get the feeling you're a tourist on this strange, strange planet?]

CHAPTER 4

HEALTH UPDATE by Phyllis Linn 9/16/95

ARE YOU LOSING YOUR BEES?

In recent issues of *CONTACT* Commander Hatonn has, on numerous occasions, commented on the rampant beri-beri and B-vitamin deficiencies to be found in our population. In response, many have begun eating spelt and other grains to increase their intake of these essential nutrients. So far, so good! However, there are several factors that contribute to the DESTRUCTION of your hardwon vitamins, of which you may be unaware.

DID YOU KNOW?: Large amounts of water, coffee, beer, soft drinks, or any liquid wash these vitamins out of your body.

DID YOU KNOW?: Coffee drinkers almost invariably show symptoms of B-vitamin deficiencies even when their diets are excellent.

DID YOU KNOW?: Alcoholic drinks of all varieties increase the need for the B-vitamins.

People equate B-vitamins as "the stress vitamins", but few realize how many stresses their bodies are subject to. Stress goes beyond "having a rough day at work" and "family problems at home". How about: (1) drugs—prescription or street, (2) food additives, preservatives, (3) herbicides and pesticides, (4) noise, (5) pollutants in the air, (6) allergins, (7) infections, (8) negative thinking, worry, insomnia, and lots more. The more stressor agents in your life, the higher your need for B-vitamins. You may wish to remove the stresses or increase your daily intake of these nutrients.

(This information is taken from *Let's Eat Right To Keep Fit*, written in 1954 by Adele Davis.) <u>SPELT: THE WONDER FOOD</u>

Spelt is an excellent nutritional resource, supplying more protein, fats, and crude fiber than wheat. All human daily protein requirements can be met with spelt proteins. The biological value of the spelt proteins so exceeds that of wheat protein that its excess essential amino acids constitute a protein source for human plasma. Spelt also contains special carbohydrates (mucopolysaccharides) which play a decisive role in bood clotting and stimulate the body's immune system, so as to increase its resistance to infection.

The real secret of the spelt wonder can be summarized by the word "bio-availability". Due to spelt's high water solubility, the grain's vital substances can, like liquid nutrients, be absorbed quickly by the body. The nutrients are made available to the entire organism with a minimum of digestive work. The body's cells are then nourished, strengthened, and prepared for their optimal performance, while the entire organism is flooded with vitamins and vital substances.

This information is taken from *The Wonder Food Spelt*, by Dr. Wighard Strehlow. This useful pamphlet also contains a wide variety of spelt recipes. Call 517-351-9231 to order a copy.

POWERHOUSE SPELT SHAKE

Here is a BEVERAGE recipe for spelt with lots of advantages. It's quick and easy. No nutrients are lost in cooking. It's flexible—use what's available and in season. It's highly digestible and delicious! I do not know of a better way to maximize the spelt's nutritional potential. Have one for breakfast and any time you need a pick-me-up.

Soaking the spelt kernels in filtered water 8-12 hours before using softens them, increases digestibility, and maximizes the seed's potency. The recipe calls for frozen banana. Buy a bunch, peel when they reach the brown-flecked state of perfection, put them in a plastic bag and freeze. It's best to keep raw nuts and seeds in the freezer until needed to prolong their nutrtional life. Rancidity contributes to B-vitamin loss in the body, which is not our goal!

For one serving, mix in a blender until smooth:

1/2 c. dry spelt kernels, soaked 8-12 hours, and the soaking water about 1/4 c. raw nuts or seeds (try hazelnuts, cashews, almonds, sunflower, sesame)

While blender is still running, add:

1/2 frozen banana, in chunks1-1/2 c. fruit of your choice, fresh or frozen cold water to make thick shake consistency

Yum! Don't forget to sip slowly to activate the digestive enzymes in the mouth. My favorite variation is with pitted dates (it only takes a few) and cashews. I usually add 1 teaspoon each Spirulina and Brewer's yeast for extra nutrition—and a shot of Gaiandriana. It's easy to get carried away. I have to remind myself that I'm making breakfast—not a compost heap!!

"THE BEST" SPELT CEREAL

If you would rather EAT your breakfast, try this modification:

For one serving, buzz in the blender: 1/2 c. spelt kernels, soaked 8-12 hours 1 c. fresh or dried fruit 1/3 c. nuts or seeds enough of the soaking water to run the blender

Add a handful of chopped fruit if you like a chunkier texture. Apples and hazelnuts are a great combination. If you have a special spelt recipe to share, please send it in!

CHAPTER 5

JUDGE ITO NOT A JUDGE? NIGHTMARE FOR DREAM TEAM WEAN SUES FOR FRAUD AND RICO

In a bold move by retired Police Detective Gary Wean, a major lawsuit was filed in KERN COUNTY on September 19 [case #229531] against defendants: California Governor Pete Wilson, Johnnie Cochran, Robert Shapiro, Lance Ito, and Does 1 through 700 inclusive, for conspiracy to commit fraud and to defraud; lack of judicial jurisdiction; illegally changing the California State Constitution and surreptitiously legislating an illegal election code statute without legislative jurisdiction; conspiracy to violate the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organization Act (RICO); violation of the Civil Rights Act; and violation of the Mail and Wire Fraud Act, to name a few of the 15 counts.

And what, possibly, you may ask, could Gary Wean's purpose be in filing such a suit? The answer is clear and simple: O.J. SIMPSON HAS A RIGHT TO RECEIVE A FAIR TRIAL—AND IF O.J. DOES NOT RECEIVE A FAIR TRAIL THEN YOU OR I MAY BE NEXT!

Has anyone else noticed that Judge Ito has ruled against anything which would help the Defense? This is the very same tactic used several decades ago by Judge David Horowitz in the trial over the murder of Vicki Morgan and Marvin Pancoast—with many of the very same current players. As in Vicki Morgan's case, Judge Horowitz simply ruled against anything that would help the Defense a visible and predicable "modus operandi" of the Mishpucka-controlled injustice system in modern socialist AmeriKa.

With a simple one-line illegal alteration to the California State Constitution [done in 1974], Judges are allowed to sit on the bench BY APPOINTMENT. That one-line alteration appears as Exhibit B in the lawsuit, and in the Constitution is Section 16, Sec. B.—"Judges of other courts shall be elected in their counties or districts at general elections. <u>The Legislature may provide that an unopposed incumbent's name not appear on the ballot</u>." How many of you knew such an alteration of the Constitution had occurred? It is in this way that many rights are simply usurped WHILE NO ONE NOTICES!

Further, if Judge Lance Ito was NOT elected to sit in the chair as presiding judge—then he is there fraudulently because Constitutionally speaking—judges are to be ELECTED TO OFFICE. And, based on Gary Wean's documentation, there appears to be more evidence supporting the contention that Ito is not a judge, than there is that O.J. Simpson is guilty. Moreover: what is the source of the very "mysterious" trillion-dollar [according to Gary Wean] California judges' pension fund which no one seems to want to discuss?? Tangled webs, indeed!

But, you may ask yourself, if this lawsuit is true it could have VERY FAR REACHING CONSE-QUENCES and certainly could shut down the O.J. Simpson trial completely! That's true. If what Wean says in the suit is true, then there are many judges, not just in California but across the nation, who are sitting in judge's chairs yet have NO RIGHT TO BE THERE AND ARE THERE ILLEGALLY. But, you may say, if all appointed judges are removed from the bench, it would create judicial chaos. NO, it simply means that LEGAL ELECTIONS WOULD NEED TO BE HELD TO PLACE LEGITIMATE JUDGES ON THOSE SEATS. And, frankly, the retrials for those illegally convicted by fraudulent judges would be A BOON TO LAWYERS AND THE LEGAL PROFESSION GENERALLY!

On September 21, Brent Moorhead and I [Rick Martin] accompanied Gary Wean to Los Angeles to witness the serving of legal documents to the "Dream Team", by author and researcher, Dr. Robert L. Brock. Now that was an interesting experience—not the least because of the sheer degree of insulation surrounding access to these individuals. But insulated or not, Johnnie Cochran was successfully served papers which means that Mr. Cochran is now squarely on the HOT SEAT. Why? Because if Mr. Cochran has evidence which indicates that Judge Ito is not legally a judge and O.J. Simpson is convicted of murder—Mr. Cochran could, theoretically, lose his license.

dr. brock

Mr. Cochran is now in a position where the interests of O.J. Simpson must be placed FIRST. The obvious question is, will he?

Will Cochran file a writ or some other document in an effort to have Judge Ito removed from this case?

Will the "controlled media" pick up this story and tell the American public?

America and the world are watching the O.J. Simpson trial with its legal manipulation and gamesmanship—however childish at times. The circus trial of the century is indeed in full bloom.

This travesty of justice under the global magnifying glass holds the United States of America up for international ridicule. But then, we've been the laughing stock as "little Israel" for some time now, I guess.

The racial tensions, big surprise, are mounting in Los Angeles and across the nation. While in Los Angeles, the air hangs like a thick fog.

"THIS TRIAL IS NOT ABOUT RACE," you'll hear some people shouting in a state of total denial. OF COURSE IT IS ABOUT RACE—IT HAS BEEN DESIGNED THAT WAY! "They" are trying to fan the flames of racial hatred, riots and revolution—THAT IS THE PLAN. Always has been, as CONTACT first informed you when we initially showed Gary Wean's scathing O.J. Simpson case documentation in our 9/6/94 issue.

Doesn't anyone else wonder why the entire world gets to hear the tapes of Detective Fuhrman ranting and raving against Blacks, EXCEPT THE JURY? These things are DESIGNED TO IN-FLAME AN ALREADY AGITATED SITUATION.

I suppose an elderly Black gentleman summed the sentiment best as we walked by, exiting the courthouse where the trial was taking place. "If Judge Ito rules O.J. Simpson guilty, I'm going to rap this cane right over his head!"

As the strategy to convict O.J. Simpson of murder wraps up and human emotions are whipped beyond endurance, will wisdom prevail while injustice is witnessed? Or will emotions rule, creating the necessary environment for fulfillment of the carefully laid plans of chaos and destruction? We shall see.

What follows is the actual lawsuit filed by Gary Wean. —Rick Martin

[See next page.]

wean summons

CHAPTER 6

THE HIDDEN "JEWISH" TYRANNY: THE ISSUE THAT DWARFS ALL OTHER ISSUES

Editor's note: The following is excerpted from a highly confidential **1976** interview by Walter White of Western Front with Harold Wallace Rosenthal, a Jewish administrative assistant to Sen. Jacob K. Javits of New York. Although space constraints in this issue of CONTACT do not permit our printing the complete transcript of this incredibly brazen interview, we here present some excerpts supportive of Gary Wean's discussion of the O.J. Simpson case. For the entire interview, see Phoenix Journal #80, TRUTH FROM THE "ZOG BOG". See the Back Page for Journal ordering information.

[QUOTING:]

"It is a marvel that the American people do not rise up and drive every Jew out of this country."

MR. HAROLD WALLACE ROSENTHAL, [*himself a Jew*] made this statement after admitting the Jewish dominance in all significant national programs. He said, "We Jews continue to be amazed with the ease by which Christian Americans have fallen into our hands."

Asked how a nation could be captured without their knowing it, Mr. Rosenthal attributed this victory to absolute control of the media. He boasted of Jewish control of all news. Any newspaper which refused to acquiesce to controlled news was brought to its knees by withdrawing advertising.

Asked about men in high political office, Mr. Rosenthal said that no one in the last three decades has achieved any political power without Jewish approval. "Americans have not had a presidential choice since 1932."

Mr. Rosenthal was astoundingly candid on other topics, as well:

[U.S. foreign policy:] "It is Zionist-Communist policy from beginning to end. Yet the citizens think this Jewish policy will benefit America." The credulous nature of Americans drew only contempt from him. "We Jews have put issue upon issue to the American people. Then we promote both sides of the issue as confusion reigns. With their eyes fixed on the issues, they fail to see who is behind every scene. We Jews toy with the American public as a cat toys with a mouse."

[*Anti-Semitism:*] "Anti-Semitism does not signify opposition to Semitism. There is no such thing. It is an expression we Jews use effectively as a smearword—used to brand as a bigot goys like you—anyone who brings criticism against Jews. We use it against hate-mongers."

[*The United Nations:*] "The United Nations is nothing but a trap-door to the Red World's immense concentration camp. We pretty much control the U.N."

[*The future of America:*] "...in the foreseeable future there will be no Presidential power in the United States. The Invisible Government is taking strength in that direction...There will be a forced class-warfare here in the United States and many will be liquidated...It is an established rule to destroy all members of pre-existing government, their families and relatives, but NEVER JEWS."

[*The "Jewish religion":*] "We can live among other nations and states only as long as we succeed in persuading them that the Jews are not a distinct people, but are the representatives of a religious faith who, therefore, constitute a 'religious community', though this be of a peculiar character...This is the greatest of our falsehoods...We are obliged to conceal our own particular character and mode of life so that we will be allowed to continue our existence as a **parasite** among the nations."

[*Money power as the tool for world conquest:*] "Our power has been created through the manipulation of the national monetary system. The Federal Reserve System fitted our plan nicely since it is owned by us, but the name implies that it is a government institution. From the very outset, our purpose was to confiscate all the gold and silver, replacing them with worthless non-redeemable paper notes. This we have done!... Through this, we acquired total monopoly of the movie industry, the radio networks and the newly developing television media. The printing industry, newspapers, periodicals and technical journals had already fallen into our hands. The richest plum was later to come when we took over the publication OF ALL SCHOOL MATERIALS. Through these vehicles we could mold public opinion to suit our own purposes. The people are only stupid pigs who grunt and squeal the chants we give them, whether they be truth or lies."

[*Jewish control over the "goy":*] "We have castrated society through fear and intimidation. Being so neutered, the populace has become docile and easily ruled. We establish your thinking we even place within you a 'guilt complex' making you afraid to criticize Jewry openly."

[*Jew's control of religion:*] "Religion, too, must be taught. With our control of the textbook industry and the news media, we have been able to hold ourselves up as the authorities on religion. Many of our rabbis now hold professorships in supposed Christian theological seminaries. Judaism is not only the teaching of the synagogue, but also the doctrine of every 'Christian Church' in America. Through our propaganda the Church has become OUR MOST AVID SUPPORTER. THIS HAS EVEN GIVEN US A SPECIAL PLACE IN SOCIETY, THEIR BELIEVING THE LIE THAT WE ARE THE 'CHOSEN PEOPLE' AND THEY, GENTILES...Through religion we have gained complete control of society, government and economics."

[*Mr. Rosenthal sums up Jewish "philosophy", morality, and Talmudic teaching:*] "Money is more important than morality. We can accomplish anything with money...Our teachings are not concerned with moral problems, but rather with how to 'get'...Since we do not believe in a life after death, all our efforts are directed to the 'now'. The idea of self-sacrifice is abhorred by Jews...No cause is worth dying for since death is the end. The only time we unite is to preserve our individual selves. As a group of wolves unite to attack a prey, but then disperse after each is filled, so we Jews unite when peril is pending, not to preserve our community but to save our own skin.

"This attitude permeates our entire being and philosophy. We are not the creators, for to create would only benefit another. We are the 'acquirers' and are interested only in satisfying the 'self'.

To understand our philosophy would be to understand the term 'to get'. We never give but only take. We never labor but enjoy the fruits of others' labor. We do not create but confiscate. We are not the producers but the **parasites**. We do not physically live within any society, but always remain spiritually apart."

[Soon after this interview, Harold Wallace Rosenthal, age 29, was killed in an alleged sky-jacking attempt on an Israeli airliner in Istanbul, Turkey, August 12, 1976. It would appear that Mr. Rosenthal might have talked too freely.]

[END OF QUOTING]

CHAPTER 7

ELITE CONTROLLERS AGAIN FOOL NEARLY ALL OF THE PEOPLE

With language smooth as satin, The Controllers' spin-doctors weave their tangled web with careful precision. From September 27 through October 1, The New Worlders are holding a "State of the World Forum" at the opulent Fairmont Hotel in San Francisco. The Forum is being sponsored by the Gorbachev Foundation/USA which is housed at the Presidio in San Francisco—home to the infamous Satanist, Michael Aquino. The Forum is a proverbial Who's Who among the world's Elite. These Controllers will effectively be snubbing their noses at the American public who would read the following description and say to themselves, "Hmmm, that sounds pretty good."

So easily fooled, the sheeple think not beyond the masterfully laid deception while the final nails are driven into freedom's coffin. Chaired by former Soviet President Mikhail Gorbachev, the Forum should more aptly be called, "Elite Controllers Fool All The People". In addition to printing the Forum's stated purpose, we are electing to print the list of participants, many of whom frequent such places as the Bohemian Grove or have appeared in the writings of Cathy O'Brien. Some appear in Dr. John Coleman's book CONSPIRATORS' HIERARCHY, THE STORY OF THE COMMITTEE OF 300.

One World Order? Read on, and please do so between the lines, because carefully woven therein is the description of what they have planned, in all of its evil. While these Elite meet and dine on white linen in the ivory tower of The Fairmont—the tablecloths should more aptly be red to match the blood that will surely run in the streets before the final curtain falls on this alleged New World Order pageant. — Rick Martin

"There are good reasons for suggesting that the modern age has ended. Many things indicate that we are going through a transitional period, when it seems that something is on the way out and something else is painfully being born. It is as if something were crumbling, decaying and exhausting itself, while something else, still indistinct, were arising from the rubble."

—Václav Havel

MISSION

The State of the World Forum is the launching of a multi-year global initiative to focus on the fundamental challenges and opportunities confronting humanity as we enter the next phase of human development. It is being held in the belief that at this momentous juncture in history—between the ending of the Cold War and the dawn of the new century—we are experiencing the birth of the first global civilization.

The goal of the Forum is to articulate a clearer vision of new international priorities. Its product will be an on-going process to generate innovative approaches to the challenges facing human

society.

This historic gathering will:

* Analyze the current state of the world; and

* Launch a multi-year process, culminating in the year 2000, to articulate the fundamental priorities, values and actions necessary to constructively shape our common future.

Ultimately, the State of the World Forum is an invitation. It is a call to individuals throughout the world to join in this dialogue and to work directly with the convening of committed individuals as an active member of an historic and timely global initiative.

PARTICIPANTS

Mikhail Gorbachev is the convening Chair and will be joined by Co-Chairs: President Askar Akaev, President Oscar Arias, Secretary James A. Baker, III, Prime Minister Tansu Çiller, Prime Minister Ruud Lubbers, Nobel Laureate Rigoberta Menchù Tum, Prime Minister Yasuhiro Nakasone, Secretary George Shultz, Mr. Maurice Strong, Mr. Ted Turner and Archbishop Desmond Tutu.

The initiative will bring together some of the most thoughtful individuals in the world representing senior statespeople, current political leaders, business executives, scientists, artists, intellectuals, spiritual leaders, community activists and youth. The format will be intimate and highly interactive: several hundred people from around the world working together in a consensus-building process over a four-day period.

At the center will be approximately 100 Fellows, chosen for their internationally recognized contributions to designing our emerging global civilization. Working directly with the fellows will be other participants, comprised principally of senior executives from around the world who are actively committed to fulfilling this mission.

THE PROCESS

The Forum addresses themes relevant to today's complex and interdependent world. Within these themes are a series of specific policy and issue initiatives, each designed as the beginning of a multi-year focus on some of our most challenging problems and exciting new opportunities. These initiatives, organized as working roundtables, will serve as catalysts to propose and address specific solutions and actions within an issue area; and ultimately, assist the Forum process as a whole reach consensus on the larger vision.

THE CONTEXT

The State of the World Forum is being convened to focus attention on the critical issue of humanity's immediate common future. Priorities set and actions taken now will define the shape and substance of the next phase of human development.

During and after both World War I and II, the world reflected on the momentous changes brought about by these watershed events and took active steps to bring the international community in line with post-war realities. These processes led in the aftermath of WWI to the articulation of Wilsonian democracy, the Treaty of Versailles, and the creation of the League of Nations. The Treaty of Versailles failed because it was predicated on the concept of total defeat; the League of Nations collapsed because it extended too much power to individual states.

During WWII, the political leadership of the Allies realized that total defeat must give way to assisting the vanquished, resulting in the establishment of the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development and the Marshall Plan. IT also became clear that national sovereignty must be balanced by international cooperation, resulting in the creation of the United Nations.

Because of conscious reflection following these watershed events, the world experienced movement and development.

Little such reflection has occurred in the aftermath of the Cold War. As a result, the world appears to have entered an era of increased instability, with most nations drifting reactively from event to event. Little leadership is demonstrated because little vision is held.

The State of the World Forum will consider those principles which should govern the next phase of human development. In the immediate past, security was based upon "mutually assured destruction". Little attention was given to the value of achieving sustainable social, economic and ecological systems.

There is now an historic opportunity to set new goals and reorder existing priorities. This requires careful attention to where we are and where we want to go. For the first time in human history, what and how we decide affects everyone everywhere.

Participants to the Forum have been chosen to assist in both our reflective function and in the proposing of positive solutions. The statespeople who were instrumental in ending the Cold War established for the first time in modern history the possibility of a global peace. In new ways, therefore, our political leaders are challenged to provide the framework for stability and regulated human interactions; our moral leaders to give expression to the eternal values which have always guided humanity; the business community to provide for the investment and management necessary for continued prosperity; scientists to continue technological advancement and the meeting of basic human needs; artists to give metaphorical expression to our dreams and our tragedies; community leaders to press for non-ideological and pragmatic solutions to local needs; our youth to demand that the future be better than the past; and intellectuals to offer penetrating insight concerning humanity's progress toward shared goals.

Only the creative interaction of these groups, rather than the supremacy of one group over the other, will allow the answers we all seek to emerge and guide us as we shape the next phase of human development.

Toward A

New Civilization Launching A Global Initiative September 27 - October 1, 1995 San Francisco, California

[See next page.]

gorby forum

CHAPTER 8

THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 9/22/95

<u>GULF WAR SYNDROME UPDATE:</u> <u>DEADLINE CONSIDERED</u>

Here's an update to Rick's four-part series on the Gulf War Syndrome, which appeared in *CON*-*TACT* in the August 22 through September 12 issues. This article is taken from the September 18 issue of *ARMY TIMES*, [quoting:]

WASHINGTON—For the first time, Persian Gulf veterans would face a deadline for declaring they are sick if they want the government to give them priority care at veterans hospitals, under a bill making its way through Congress. The proposed restriction, approved Sept. 7 by the House Veterans Affairs subcommittee on hospitals and health care, drew the ire of Gulf War veteran advocates on Capitol Hill. They predicted it would lead to a repeat of the lengthy delays in the treatment and compensation experienced by Vietnam veterans who became ill after being exposed to the herbicide Agent Orange. ["*Priority care at veterans hospitals*" sounds more ominous than curative.]

VET WINS MEDICAL RETIREMENT

WASHINGTON—Fewer than a dozen soldiers were on hand at a Sept. 6 hearing as Sgt. George C. Vaughan described his ailments to a physical evaluation board in the Eisenhower suite at Walter Reed Army Medical Center. But thousands of others awaited the outcome. Vaughan, 33, was medically retired from the Army that day because of injuries he suffered four years earlier during Operation Desert Storm. This decision overrode one by another board that found he was suffering only from depression.

Last year Vaughan was one of the first Gulf War veterans to go public about debilitating ailments he and others attribute to service in the Persian Gulf. Since then, his story has been at the core of the controversy centering on the complaints of thousands of veterans of the conflict.

Board members said it wasn't an easy case. When a soldier is medically discharged from the Army, a physical evaluation board must determine the diagnosed illness, which prevents the soldier from performing his or her duties, then rate its degree. This rating determines the level of medical benefits to which the soldier is entitled. "But we didn't have any diagnosis," said Col. William L. Carr, who presided over Vaughan's appeal. "All we had were undiagnosed symptoms, so we had to march down each one. This is the first case we've had to approach like that."

Gulf War Syndrome symptoms include headaches, nausea, intermittent diarrhea and constant fatigue. But after four years, scientists and doctors still don't know why thousands of soldiers who served in the gulf are getting sick. [CONTACT *readers have a pretty good idea, though.*] Some of the possible causes that have been suggested include biological and chemical warfare agents; treatments given to soldiers in preparation for chemical warfare; leishmaniasis, a parasitic disease caused by sand fleas; petroleum vapors, solvents and combustion products.

COOPERATIVE NUGGET 95

The next article describes what went on during Cooperative Nugget 95—the multinational military exercises that took place this summer here in the U.S. From September issue of *THE PRESENT TRUTH MINISTRY* (PO Box 437, Uniontown, AR 72955), [quoting:]

According to the press release, some of the military exercises included:

* How to occupy and operate a checkpoint.

- * Search a building, vehicle and person.
- * Establish and supervise traffic control points.
- * Short range small arms and various explosives.
- * Encountering hostile civilians and refusing to distribute food.

* Multinational soldiers learn about "Interoperability" for "peacekeeping" and humanitarian relief.

Some of the training is done in "mock villages" and neighborhoods with American-designed homes. The disturbing thing is, they are preparing for a threat that does not yet exist. Do we have food shortages? Is there martial law, national gun confiscation, or riots in the cities? No, not today. So the question is, are the conspirators planning to create problems in America and then be prepared with the "solution?"

This most recent military exercise with foreign troops is an important part of the conspirators' scheme of ushering America into the New World Order. The so-called "Anti-Terrorism Bill", which has already passed the House, has a section to increase the time allowed for foreign troops to remain on U.S. soil from the previous 30 days to six months. (H.R. 896/S.390; Title VII: Antiterrorism Assistance, Section 702)

SOLDIER SAYS "NO" TO U.N.

The article is from the September 4-10 issue of *THE WASHINGTON TIMES*, *NATIONAL WEEKLY EDITION*, [quoting:]

A U.S. Army medic in Germany has told superiors he opposes wearing the uniform of the United Nations as part of a peacekeeping task force because, "I swore allegiance to my country, not the U.N." [*Bravo!*] Spc. Michael New could face discharge if he refuses a direct order to wear the U.N. beret and insignias when he and 550 other members of the 3rd Infantry Division are scheduled to

leave in late October for Macedonia, the southernmost component of the former Yugoslavia. The soldier is the first armed services member known to have officially notified his chain of command that he is opposed to serving under U.N. control. But Spc. New said there are silent dissenters. "We're patriots and we love our country and I joined to wear the United States uniform to stand for my country," he said. "Others feel the same way. But they don't want to voice it."

For now, Spc. New is not subject to disciplinary action because he has only voiced opposition. The pivotal moment will come when he is ordered to wear the U.N. uniform and join his colleagues deploying to Macedonia to relieve 550 American troops.

BUILDING A CASHLESS SOCIETY

From the September 18 issue of USA TODAY, [quoting:]

OMAHA—Amid cow pastures, cornfields and a crop of offices stands the Fort Knox of the cashless society. Rising above the Nebraska prairie, this massive building is meant to be unremarkable. It houses the card-servicing division of First Data Corp. of Hackensack, N.J.—soon to acquire First Financial Management, to create the world's largest credit-card processor. Behind the guarded gates is a vault filled with 74 million plastic cards that are as good as cash around the world. Here, those cards are turned into credit cards, debit cards, and—one day soon—microchip-powered "smart cards" that will store a user's bank balance or credit line. High-speed machines encode magnetic identification stripes, punch and emboss a cardholder's name, account number and an expiration date into the cards at a rate of up to 1,400 an hour per machine.

When you use a credit card or debit card, check your credit-card balance or get a credit-card bill, chances are your transaction was touched by First Data. The same goes if you call collect on MCI, phone Dreyfus or another mutual fund company about your account, pay a utility bill at a convenience store, send a money order or wire money to a relative. First Data's Omaha operations are the heart and soul of a \$736-billion-a-year worldwide market for payment-card processing. What happens here and in other First Data buildings in 131 cities in the USA, the United Kingdom, Australia and Mexico is becoming increasingly vital to the lives of millions of consumers everywhere.

Ten miles from First Data's Omaha card-service center is the war room, a command center that easily could be mistaken for an air-traffic control center. Behind walls designed to withstand tornadoes and even earthquakes [*atomic bombs?*]—which rarely occur here—is the computer data center that provides around-the-clock technical advice and service to banks that issue credit cards and to merchants who accept the cards. Workers staff rows of computer terminals. On the walls before them, huge screens monitor credit-card activity of banks and merchants. First Data handles just about everything needed to make, book and process financial transactions electronically. It reviews credit applications, checks credit references, records credit-card purchases at the points of sale, speeds a record of sales to banks, keeps track of a customer's payment record and prints and mails credit-card bills.

In the mailing center, each laser printer spits out credit-card statements—on 1,800 different forms with different logos—at a rate of 244 pages a minute, seven days a week, 24 hours a day. The

printers consume 55 million linear feet of paper a month, up from 30 million five years ago. Statements pass through 17 check points before they get to machines that sort them by zip code and prepare them to be delivered by the U.S. Postal Service. The computer center is bigger than a football field. Most of it is filled with data storage silos that contain more than 200,000 computer tapes. The silos contain information on 92 million credit cards processed last year—up from 44 million in 1989. You can walk blocks before bumping into a human being.

Across town, the plastics processing center, there are plenty of people. And they treat the plastic cards as if they were gold. Here are row after row and box after box of 24,000 types of cards, representing thousands of issuers. Among them: some of the nation's largest banks, oil companies and retailers. One bank may have as many as 3,000 versions of a card, naming the cities in which it operates.

By year's end, First Data...expects to have completed its acquisition of rival First Financial Management. The deal means that the much-hyped cashless society—when electronic financial transactions virtually replace the use of cash and checks—that's been talked about for decades may be closer.

WORLD FOOD DAY "CELEBRATION"

From the September 4 issue of *THE NEW FEDERALIST*, [quoting:]

October 16 is the annual World Food Day, declared by the United Nations, and this year the UN will mark the occasion by a conference in Quebec City, Canada, to celebrate the 50th anniversary of the founding of its Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) created in 1945 along with the World Bank and International Monetary Fund. We hereby want to alert the public to the special role of this event this year. With the connivance of Ted Turner's CNN and the rest of the media, messages will be beamed from Quebec around the world on how there are now desperate world food shortages, but how, on the other hand, no concerted economic emergency action should be taken to deal with the crisis. In fact, the speakers and press releases will emphasize that world food shortages demonstrate the need, not for agriculture infrastructure and output, but for population reduction.

As part of the FAO commemorative ceremonies, a "Quebec Declaration" on the right to food security will be issued, and a proposed plan of action on world "food security" will be drawn up and submitted to a follow-up meeting of heads of state, now set for November 1996, as a "World Food Summit". The theme for this has been set as "Food for All". The last UN world food "summit" took place in 1974 in Rome—headquarters of the FAO, where Henry Kissinger, then U.S. Secretary of State, was the featured speaker. While talking of sympathy for the hungry, the food summit was part of the British/UN deployment in the 1970s to use food, oil, and other commodities as weapons of strategic economic warfare, and speculation.

PATAGONIA AND THE WILDLANDS PROJECT

2 maps of florida

From the September 11 issue of THE NEW FEDERALIST, [quoting:]

Patagonia, the manufacturer of high-priced clothing for Yuppies, has in its latest catalogue exposed (unintentionally, we presume) the plans of the environmentalists to eradicate the human race from the face of the Earth. These plans are laid out in a series of maps that appear in a special section of the clothing catalogue promoting the so-called Wildlands Project. The maps use Florida as an example of how environmentalists intend to set up a network of nature preserves over the next few decades, to expel human beings from more than half the United States and restrict human habitation to a few areas, cut off from the rest of the country. As described at length in a promotional in the clothing catalogue, the Wildlands Project is a 100-year plan to turn one-quarter of the United States, plus the rest of the North American continent, into a series of "protected areas" and corridors" where the presence of human beings will be strictly prohibited, and to turn another quarter of the land into "buffer zones" where human presence will be severely restricted. The eradication from these areas of human beings will allegedly protect the "natural ecosystems".

Before the reader concludes that this is only a crackpot theory, with no muscle behind it, you should know that the Wildlands Project in fact has the support of Prince Philip of Great Britain and Vice-President Albert Gore. Furthermore, the United Nations Biodiversity Treaty actually cites the Wildlands Project as the model it will follow to depopulate the world (only the UN doesn't use those words, of course). As noted in the Patagonia catalogue, the Wildlands Project was founded by David Foreman. What Patagonia doesn't say is that Foreman is also the founder of Earth First!, one of the world's most dangerous ecological-terrorist outfits. Before authoring the Wildlands Project and writing articles for Patagonia catalogues, Foreman wrote extensively on how to carry out acts of sabotage and terrorism "in defense of Mother Earth". [*Will the real endangered species please stand up*!]

TOO MANY OLD CODGERS

From the September 11 issue of THE WALL STREET JOURNAL [quoting:]

JACKSON HOLE, Wyo.—Balancing the federal budget will be tough, as Republicans in Congress are demonstrating daily. But even if they succeed, they won't have truly fixed the government's fiscal problem. Balancing the budget isn't enough? "No," was the nearly unanimous conclusion of **central bankers and economists gathered at the Grand Tetons for a Federal Reserve Bank of Kansas City conference**. The U.S. and other industrialized economies face a common demographic fact: Their governments inevitably are going to have more and more elderly to care for, and the cost is going to be staggering. Longevity is, of course, a measure of social progress. But an aging population means that health care will eat up an ever-larger share of government spending. And public pension funds won't have enough money to maintain current benefit levels without significant tax increases. [*Articles like this serve to condition us to the "problem": too many old*

people. Then we become more receptive to their "solutions". Just last week Commander Hatonn presented "The Plot To End Social Security" from the Weekly World News. The Elite have several "solutions" in mind, including their "depopulation-by-man-made-disease plot".]

TAKING THE FIFTH

From the September 14 issue of THE ORLANDO SENTINEL, [quoting:]

More than 250 years after John Lilbourne was whipped and put in the pillory for refusing to take an oath before testifying, his legacy lives on in the O.J. Simpson courtroom and the Ruby Ridge inquiry. The history books say the Englishman's later exoneration is one root of the right against self-incrimination, carried forward from the mother country into the *U.S. Constitution*. This week, the FBI sniper who killed the wife of white separatist Randy Weaver at Ruby Ridge, Idaho, three years ago invoked his *Fifth Amendment* rights before a Senate hearing. Last week, retired Los Angeles Police Detective Mark Fuhrman fell silent on the same constitutional grounds in the Simpson murder trial. Its use invariable taints the user with the presumption of guilt in the public's mind, even though jurors are instructed not to think that way.

In crime-fearing times like these, "It's probably the most disliked and criticized of all the provisions in the *Bill of Rights*," said Yale Kamisar, criminal law professor at the University of Michigan. But, of course, he added, "It all depends on whose ox is being gored." [*It is another example of how brainwashed we have become that we would presume a person is guilty if he claims his constitutional rights. People who make comments like: "What's he got to hide? If he's innocent, what's he afraid of?" obviously don't know much about lawyers and the government. When you are warned ala Miranda that: "Anything and everything you say may be used against you in a court of law", they're not kidding! If the government thinks it has a case against you, let them prove it without your help. Today O.J. Simpson formally claimed his* Fifth Amendment *right in declining to take the witness stand. Also today, Judge Ito gave the jury instructions, one of which was: "you must accept the law as I give it" and "you MUST do this and you MUST do that". I really didn't expect him to say: "You are the power in this courtroom. You can disregard anything I say and do pretty much whatever you think is right." Jurors are supposed to know that intuitively, I guess.*]

CENSORSHIP OR ?

From the August 31 issue of THE BILLINGS GAZETTE, [quoting:]

More books were banned from public school libraries and classrooms last year than the year before, a liberal advocacy group said Wednesday, although the number of attempts to remove controversial material actually fell. "The attacks are bolder, broader and more organized than ever before," said People for the American Way legal director Elliot Mincberg. The group said it documented 338 attempts to remove or restrict access to a book, and said 50 percent, or 169 were successful. But conservatives accused the group of exaggerating the number of incidents among the nation's 80,000 public schools, and of attacking parents' legitimate concerns. [*Parents have the right and duty to oversee the education of their children, including the selection of books and materials used; they may exercise their preference NOT to implement a book FOR ANY REASON they choose. It is pure*

Khazarian propaganda to assign the trigger word "censorship" to this process. To do so furthers their agenda of subverting the education process—a not-so-difficult task, considering the inherently flawed concept of "public" (i.e., government) education. This issue wouldn't even come up if the schools were run privately. Parents would select a school that supported their own educational philosophies.]

GOVERNMENT PHOBIA: IT'S OFFICIAL!

From the *American Information Newsletter*, and printed in the September issue of *THE PRESENT TRUTH*, [quoting:]

Apparently the American Revolution, as well as the *Constitution*, were led by and inspired by lunatics. That, at least, is the only conclusion which can be drawn from a new "mental illness" outlined in the *Clinical Psychiatric News* of October 1994. In that issue the newly discovered disorder of "government phobia" was outlined. It is "characterized by a persistent fear, despite any facts to the contrary, of all governmental agencies." The publication laments that it is "becoming epidemic in the United States". Suffers allegedly "develop tightness of the chest, palpitation, diaphoresis, and several other somatic symptoms if they sense any threat that the involvement of the government is increasing around them." [*Perhaps George Washington suffered from this when he said*, "*Government is not reason; it is not eloquence; it is force! Like fire, it is a dangerous servant and a fearful master!*"]

It should be remembered that it was the Soviet Communists who pioneered this technique. [*Re-member Lavrenti Beria and his lectures on psychopolitics?*] They defined opposition to Communism as "mental illness" and started sending opponents to mental institutions. Remember, a "psychotic" can be imprisoned in an institution without a real trial, without being charged with any specific crime and on the sole testimony of a psychiatrist.

CHAPTER 9

HEALTH UPDATE

SPROUTS FOR HEALTH by Phyllis Linn 9/26/95

A couple of years ago I stumbled across an article about a family who became snowbound in a remote Montana cabin. The only food they could find was a sack of beans. When they emerged a couple of months later, having eaten nothing but BEAN SPROUTS, their health had actually IM-PROVED! That got my attention and, knowing there are no coincidences, I considered I had been led to that magazine, that article, at that time for a reason. Since then I have learned a lot about sprouts as a survival food and a delicious, health-enhancing addition to everyday menus.

Sprouts have A LOT going for them! Any bean, pea, grain, nut, or seed can be sprouted. These basic foods are readily available, inexpensive, easy to grow, and have a long shelf life if properly stored. They can be grown indoors in any climate and mature in a few days, rather than the 50-130 days required to grow fresh fruits and vegetables. No processing or preparation is required. They are easy to digest, even for people with weak digestion. Sprouted, these foods afford one of the most concentrated and truly natural sources of vitamins, minerals, enzymes, and amino acids known. Quite a resumé!

Sprouts are BIOGENIC—alive—and capable of transferring their life energy to you. When you eat a sprout you are eating a tiny, easy-to-digest plant that is at its peak of nutritional value. Filled with nutrients needed by the growing plant, and alive with vital enzymes, seeds are the very core of life. All the energy and life of a plant goes toward making seeds. Each seed is a potential plant, awaiting a suitable environment to begin sprouting. When the seed germinates, or sprouts, an incredible flow of energy is released; natural chemical changes occur and enzymes are produced to convert the concentrated nutrients into those needed by the growing plant. The chlorophyll in green-leafed sprouts, such as alfalfa, is the result of a conversion of the sun's energy—which makes it sort of a living battery. Sprouts are nature's transformation miracle!

The healing properties of sprouts are too numerous to be adequately covered in this brief article, but in her excellent resource, *The Sprouting Book*, Ann Wigmore discusses how sprouts can increase the body's immune response, reduce toxicity in the blood, inhibit carcinogens, regulate metabolism, and more. Although this book doesn't mention spelt as a sprouting option, you know what Commander Hatonn says: "SPELT, SPELT, SPELT!" (Follow the directions for wheat.) [*To order SPELT see Next-to-Last Page*.]

HOW TO DO IT

I have invested in—and used—expensive and elaborate sprouting gizmos, so you may want to afford me some credibility when I tell you: SIMPLE IS BEST. All you need to assist nature in making super sprouts are a supply of wide-mouth quart canning jars, a few rubber bands, and some

cheesecloth or nylon netting.

Using the chart, measure the appropriate amount of seed into the jar. (Lentils are a good choice for a first attempt.) Remember that sprouts expand—one pound of alfalfa seeds produces eight pounds of sprouts. Cover the jar with the cheesecloth or netting and secure it with a rubber band. Fill the jar about halfway with purified water and allow seeds to soak for the required length of time. Then drain off the water (use it for watering your plants!). Place the jar at a 45° angle, mouth down, in a place where it can drain freely. The small openings at the bottom will allow excess water to drain and air to circulate.

For best results, rinse the sprouts twice a day by placing the jar under the tap, filling it with water, and allowing it to overflow. As hulls rise to the top, you can scoop them out and discard. After rinsing, replace the jar of sprouts at a 45° angle so that excess water will drain away.

When the sprouts have matured, transfer them to a clean glass jar with a cover or a sealable plastic bag. Sprouts that are hulled, drained well and stored in glass or plastic will keep from seven to ten days in the refrigerator, growing slowly until you decide to use them.

By the way, sprouting is a fantastic project for children. It is an important responsibility that supports the health and well-being of the family. And when they grow 'em, they'll eat 'em!

The chart provides suggested uses. *The Sprouting Book*, mentioned earlier, has a chapter of recipes. But again, why not KEEP IT SIMPLE and just MUNCH THEM! As a portable lunch or snack, they need no refrigeration. They're great in salads and sandwiches. You don't have to worry about eating too many!

SURVIVAL SPROUTS

In my 72-hour pack I keep a quart jar, netting, rubber bands, a couple of sealable plastic bags, and a sprouting mixture. Wherever yu and your pack end up, you can easily soak and sprout—and munch slowly, for maximum benefits! It's also a good idea to keep a good supply of your favorite grains, beans and seeds on hand for "emergencies". (Check shelf life. Some, such as nuts and brown rice become rancid after a few months, while others, like beans last for several years. Rotate your stock.) What with impending Earth changes, riots, economic collapse, global pandemics, nuclear war and other Elite-conceived disasters, your survival sprouts could REALLY come in handy!

[See next page.]

sprout chart

CHAPTER 10

ANATOMY OF A LAWSUIT by Eustace Mullins

The only person who has ever dared to sue the dread Anti-Defamation League of B'Nai B'Rith, Eustace Mullins, had his lawsuit dismissed by the United States Court of Appeals, August 1, 1995, during the court's annual recess from June 4 to September 8, 1995. This case covered an odyssey of five years. Mullins had been invited by a patriotic group, Freedom Forum, to address a meeting at the Greek Orthodox Church on Cape Cod in June of 1990. The Anti-Defamation League organized a hate campaign to prevent the meeting from taking place, placing feature articles in the *Cape Cod Times* that Mullins was "a vicious anti-Semite", organizing a phone-in campaign, and demanding that the priest refuse to allow the meeting to take place. The priest refused, stating that he had given his word to the group. Callers then threatened to "blow up the church and everybody in it" if Mullins spoke there. The priest reluctantly cancelled the meeting. This was the outstanding hate crime of 1990. Although the FBI, state and local police and other authorities were notified, to this day there has never been any investigation of the hate crime. The priest was hastily retired, and church officials now deny that the incident, fully reported in the press, ever occurred.

The *Cape Cod Times* is owned by the giant media conglomerate, Dow-Jones Corp., which publishes the world's largest newspaper, the *Wall Street Journal*. Mullins sued Dow-Jones in Virginia. The federal judge claimed "no jurisdiction" and at Mullins' request, transferred the case to federal court in Boston, Mass. Judge Dave Mazzone promptly dismissed the lawsuit, accepting Dow-Jones' claim that it had no responsibility for anything published in any newspaper it owned. Mullins refiled against *Cape Cod Times*. Mazzone quickly dismissed this lawsuit "with prejudice", meaning it could never be refiled.

On December 7, 1993, Mullins filed a one-hundred-million-dollar lawsuit against the ADL in Washington, D.C. federal court. The ADL attorneys, Washington power law firm Arent and Fox, failed to make a timely answer and went into default for \$100,000,000.00. Judge Harold Herman Greene of U.S. District Court gave a special allowance to file a late reply. In their answer the ADL attorneys failed to deny any charges brought by Mullins, thus admitting all allegations stated in the lawsuit. Instead of answering, the ADL attorneys filed a lengthy Motion to Dismiss. Mullins then filed his usual Request to Amend Complaint, which is routinely granted by any court. It is an essential part of legal practice, as it gives lawyers more opportunity to run up horrendous bills against their unfortunate clients.

Months passed, but Judge Greene made no answer to Mullins' Request to Amend Complaint. On May 24, 1994, he stunned Mullins by suddenly dismissing the suit against the ADL **with prejudice**, meaning that it could never be refiled. Judge Greene had granted the ADL permanent immunity from Mullins' lawsuit, which had charged the ADL with illegal surveillance of his personal life for almost fifty years, in violation of many statutes prohibiting such criminal activity against American citizens.

Judge Greene was world famous as the judge who single-handedly broke up the world's largest corporation, the giant AT & T Co. He was extremely secretive and had given only one interview in his entire public career. Mullins discovered that he had been born in Germany as Heinz Grunhaus. In 1939, his family was allowed to leave Germany, implying that they were a favored Jewish family by the Nazis, like Max Warburg, the banker who had financed the Nazi movement and who was also allowed to come to the U.S. in 1939. Greene then went into the U.S. Army intelligence, serving in Germany with Henry Kissinger. He was recruited into the Sonnenfeldt-Kissinger Axis, a cabal of German Jews who soon infiltrated the federal government on behalf of the Rockefellers and their German partners, the notorious I.G. Farben chemical monopoly. In Washington, they replaced the Harold Ware cell, an espionage group run by Felix Frankfurter, Supreme Court Justice, which had to go underground because of the exposure of Alger Hiss.

Greene was placed in the Justice Department where he moved up rapidly. Working closely with officials of the Anti-Defamation League, he set up a new department, the Civil Rights Division. He also produced legislation drafted by the ADL, including the Civil Rights Act and the Voting Rights Act passed by Congress. *Current Biography* quotes a Justice Department official: "Harold either wrote, reviewed, argued or participated in every significant civil rights case heard in the most crucial era of civil rights litigation. He had more to do with the writing of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the Voting Rights Act of 1965 than anyone else."

Green was rewarded for his key role in President Johnson's civil rights revolution by being named chief superior court judge in the District of Columbia. He was given many important political cases, as presiding judge in the trial of Nixon's aides in the early Watergate hearings. He ruled in favor of the ADL in the landmark case against the Hanafi Muslims, who had invaded the offices of the ADL to make a political point. There was no violence, but Greene revoked the bail of the Hanafi Muslims, turning Washington's black community against him. Mullins had demanded a jury trial, a jury which would have been drawn from Washington's black community where the ADL was heartily despised because of its manipulation of "house niggers" such as Jesse Jackson.

Mullins' appeal with the U.S. District Court of Appeals, states that Greene's dismissal of his suit against the ADL with prejudice is in error because there was no discovery, no pleading, and no proof; that Judge Greene erred in refusing his Motion to Amend Complaint; and that Judge Greene erred in allowing the case to proceed after the ADL had gone into default. The appeal states that the ADL's criminal activities were funded for many years by the two Godfathers of the National Crime Syndicate, Moe Dalitz and Meyer Lansky, who received public recognition by the ADL for their financial support. Moe Dalitz, the inspiration for *The Godfather* movie, died in his home in Las Vegas at the age of eighty-nine, after a criminal career spanning more than seventy-five years. His obituary in the *New York Times* hailed him as a philanthropist, ignoring the hundreds of murders committed by Dalitz and his partner, Lansky, to rid themselves of competition in gangland. The *Times* proudly pointed out that during his seventy-five year career of crime, Dalitz had never been convicted. This explains the ADL determination to control all judicial appointments in the United States. Meyer Lansky's biographer, Hank Messick, stated that by 1965, Lansky had amassed a three-hundred-million-dollar fortune.

A prominent Washington physician noted the ADL crime connection in addressing the Schiller

Club at Howard University, September 16, 1992, "The Anti-Defamation League wants to lynch black people. They're [your "friends"] only if you are a pagan, an ignorant person, but not if you are truly a Jew, a Christian or a Muslim." Dr. Mohammed is one of the most respected physicians in Washington, a fact recognized by the mayor, Sharon Pratt Lekky, when she proclaimed July 11, 1992 as "Abdul Alim Mohammed Day". The New Federalist newspaper in Washington, D.C. headlined the following: "WASHINGTON PRESS CONFERENCE DENOUNCES THE ANTI-DEFAMATION LEAGUE AS GANGSTERS". The Anti-Defamation League of B'Nai B'Rith, notorious for its defense of the international drug cartel and its smearing of its political enemies as "anti-Semites", was denounced at a press conference here as having nothing to do with civil rights, but as being a gangster organization with political motives which should be treated as such. At the press conference, Dr. Mohammed rejected charges that he and the Nation of Islam are anti-Semitic, and said that the slanders emanate from the World Jewish Congress meeting in Brussels, Belgium. Lawrence Freeman outlined his history of the Anti-Defamation League. The ADL was founded in the early part of this century as a public relations front for the Jewish branch of organized criminals. Many of Meyer Lansky's top lieutenants were always among the ADL's biggest contributors. In 1985, the ADL gave its Torch of Liberty award to gangster Moe Dalitz, a big shot in the National Crime Syndicate and close ally of Meyer Lansky.

The December 1978 historic special issue of *The Campaigner*, "Zionism is Not Judaism" states, "The B'Nai B'Rith was a British Intelligence unit dedicated to the destruction of the American Republic. It was an arm of British Intelligence with that chartered purpose at the time of its founding in 1843, and remains so to this day. The founder of B'Nai B'Rith was Henry Palmerston, then British Foreign Minister, who simultaneously created the international Zionist movement. In the period of 1843-1860, Zionism was only one of tens of cults created under Palmerston, some "Jew-ish", some "Christian" in name, and spread across Europe and America as subversive arms of the British Empire. The academic intellectuals have found it easy to set up networks which reward each other, promote each others' work, and magnify each others' dubious activities. Each cult was modelled on the Ashmolean Scottish Rite of Freemasonry, of which Palmerston was Grand Master_itself modelled on Ptolemaic Egypt's death cult of Isis. (Please check the address and telephone number on the Back Page of your *CONTACT*. If it is not P.O. Box 27800, Las Vegas, NV 89126 and 1-800-800-5565, then please call our 1-800-800-5565 line immediately to let us know. See the last few paragraphs of the 9/14/95 #1 writing, somewhere in this week's *CONTACT*, for details.)

In early 1995, Bill Gates and his huge Microsoft empire had been challenged by Judge Stanley Sporkin whose office is a short distance from Judge Greene in the cavernous federal court building at Third and Constitution Ave. in Washington. Sporkin hoped to seize control of the Microsoft corporation as his rival Greene had done with AT & T. Bill Gates fought back, and the Appeals Court scheduled oral arguments. They soon gave a decision in favor of Microsoft and permanently removed Sporkin from the case. Because Mullins had filed with the same court a year earlier, it seemed likely that he too would soon be called. However on July 20 he received an order from the U. S. Court of Appeals that there would be no oral argument in his case. He had previously inquired at the Appeals Court to see when his case was coming up after more than a year had passed and was informed that the court was in recess from June 4 to September 8. A few days later, he received a Judgment from the court affirming Greene's dismissing of his suit against the ADL. This was filed August 1, 1995. There was no explanation as to how this had been arranged while the court was in

summer recess. It seems likely that it was one of the famous "law clerk decisions" for which federal courts, including the Supreme Court, are famous in Washington, in which the judges merely initial a finding issued by the clerks. Mullins was then informed by the ADL law firm that he was liable for enormous costs after losing his appeal.

Mullins promptly filed a Motion to Set Aside the Judgment, pointing out that the ADL, a taxexempt corporation funded by secret contributors to carry on its criminal activities as an unregistered agent of the State of Israel, had no standing to defend in court, because of its close association with the Mafia and Mossad. (*Black's Law Dictionary*: standing_to be such capacity to be a defendant in this action_*Reputatio est vulgaris opinio ubi non est veritas*.) He pointed out that the Judgment affirmed that there was no legal redress for the well-documented crimes committed against him for almost fifty years by the ADL, including religious persecution, genocide, and conspiracy to deny his civil rights. "The continuous and ongoing nature of this conspiracy renders moot the district court's attempt to separate individual acts of these crimes from the ongoing conspiracy of the Anti-Defamation League of B'Nai B'Rith, in order to make the claim that these separate crimes are timebarred."

Mullins' Motion also criticized the peculiar assignment of this case, a Christian defending himself against a vendetta by the ADL as a Jewish campaign, to a Jew from Germany, whose associations with the ADL were a matter of record. Mullins also noted that while the appeal was before the U. S. Court of Appeals, the ADL launched a nationwide propaganda campaign against Mullins in order to influence the appellate judges against him. ADL-placed stories in the *New York Times*, the *New Yorker*, *Nation*, *New Republic* and many other nationally circulated publications denounced Mullins as "a vicious anti-Semitic fascist".

If the U.S. Court of Appeals refuses to set aside its Judgment, Mullins remains liable for the costs to Arent and Fox, the ADL law firm. An appeal to the Supreme Court is the next step, but the Supreme Court rarely hears any case for damages.

IN THE UNITED STATES COURT OF APPEALS For the District of Columbia Circuit

No. 94-7116

Eustace C. Mullins, Appellant v. Anti-Defamation League of B'Nai B'Rith

MOTION TO SET ASIDE JUDGMENT

Appellant, Eustace C. Mullins, appearing for himself as Attorney Pro Propria Persona, respectfully moves this Court to set aside its Judgment in this action, for the following reasons:

1. The appellee, the Anti-Defamation League of B'Nai B'Rith, has no standing to defend in this action before this Court. It is a tax-exempt corporation which is funded by secret contributors to

carry on its criminal activities against Eustace Mullins and other Americans throughout the United States as the illegal and unregistered representative of a foreign state, the State of Israel, functioning as a state within a state, committing crimes against American citizens without fear of reprisal, in close association with other criminal gangs such as the Mafia and Mossad, a terrorist group operating as Israeli Intelligence. (*Black's Law Dictionary:* standing_to be such capacity to be a defendant in this action. *Reputatio est vulgaris opinio ubi non est veritas.*)

2. The Judgment of this Court affirms that there is no legal redress for the well-documented crimes committed against the person of Eustace Mullins over a period of many years, by the Anti-Defamation League of B'Nai B'Rith, including religious persecution, genocide, and conspiracy to deny civil rights. The continuous and ongoing nature of this conspiracy renders moot the district court's attempt to separate individual acts of these crimes from the on-going conspiracy of the Anti-Defamation League of B'Nai B'Rith in order to make the claim that these separate crimes are timebarred. A conspiracy is an agreement between two or more people to commit a crime. The conspiracy itself is a separate crime, and no part of the conspiracy can be separated and labelled as "time-barred".

3. The assignment of this case in the United States District Court was, to say the least, peculiar. A sensitive action involving a citizen of the Christian faith defending himself against a world-wide vendetta against Christians conducted by the Anti-Defamation League of B'Nai B'Rith as a Jewish campaign, was assigned to a judge who may have been overly aware of his Jewish commitment. Formerly known as Heinz Grunhaus of Germany, he was said to have lost most of his relatives in the Holocaust, and to have recurrent nightmares of millions of Jewish corpses stacked up like cordwood. Conflicting stories pointed out that the Grunhauses were allowed to leave Germany for the United States at the onset of the Second World War as a family given favored treatment by the Nazis, like the banker Max Warburg, who had financed the Nazi movement in Germany.

4. In Washington, Grunhaus was drawn into the Sonnenfeldt-Kissinger Axis, a cabal of German Jews which infiltrated the federal government and operated it for the benefit of the Rockefeller interests in partnership with I.G. Farben chemical combine, after its predecessor, Felix Frankfurther's notorious Harold Ware cell, had to go underground because of the Alger Hiss exposures. Grunhaus was placed in the Justice Department, where he advanced rapidly. Working closely with Anti-Defamation League interests, he established the new Civil Rights Division and drafted such important ADL legislation as the Civil Rights Act and the Voting Rights Act. He was then moved to Superior Court in the District of Columbia, where he openly ruled in favor of the Anti-Defamation League in the famous ADL-Hanafi Muslim case, which turned Washington's black community against him. The ADL then lobbied President Carter to move him to the U.S. District Court. When Mullins' lawsuit was filed before this court, he requested a jury hearing of this action, which would have been impaneled from the Washington community. Before this could take place, the case was hastily dismissed with prejudice and could never be filed against the Anti-Defamation League again. There was no discovery allowed, no hearings, and no jury hearing.

5. It was well known that the Anti-Defamation League had long considered Eustace Mullins a primary target in its nationwide war against Christianity in the United States. In 1993, the ADL-published *The Religious Right: The Assault on Tolerance and Pluralism in America*, a book which,

according to Larry Witham of the *Washington Times*, "Charges members of the 'religious right' with anti-Semitism, Christian 'triumphalism', Nazi sympathies and denials of the Holocaust." The ADL intensified a national campaign against Eustace Mullins on the same charges. Ralph Reed, head of the Christian Coalition, described the ADL book as "filled with errors, half-truths, and outright lies designed to stereotype Christians and other people of faith." Pat Buchanan, in his column, defined the ADL assault as "Christian-bashing". The Anti-Defamation League assaults against Eustace Mullins stemmed from its activities as publicist for the Cult of Baal, a Canaanite group which promoted sexual degeneracy and abuse of children. During His Ministry on Earth, Jesus Christ had preached against the Cult of Baal. All of Eustace Mullins' writing and lecturing is carried on under the auspices of the O.T.U. Christ Church. In 1968, his autobiography, *My Life in Christ* was published by Faith and Service Books. His Christian work is the sole basis for all the ADL denunciation of him as a "vicious anti-Semite", constituting a flagrant case of religious persecution.

6. When the district court dismissed Mullins' lawsuit against the Anti-Defamation League of B'Nai B'Rith, Mullins filed an appeal with the United States Court of Appeals. In a campaign to bring undue influence to bear on the judges of this court, the Anti-Defamation League launched a national smear campaign against Mullins through the Zulzberger-Newhouse Axis, featuring assaults on him as a "vicious anti-Semite" in national publications including the New York Times, the New Yorker, Nation, the New Republic, and other publications responsive to ADL influence. This campaign was designed solely to sway the deliberations of this court, and is described in detail in Mullins' forthcoming book, The Anatomy of a Lawsuit. Virginia's largest newspaper, the Richmond Times-Dispatch in a lengthy feature article May 10, 1995, stated, "Mullins has been tracked for years by the Anti-Defamation League of B'Nai B'Rith, which labels him a Holocaust denier and anti-Semitic fascist." Their authority was Samuel Kaplan of the Virginia-North Carolina office of the Anti-Defamation League, who wrote in Virginia's second largest newspaper, Norfolk Virginian-Pilot, May 18, 1995 another lengthy diatribe against Mullins for his Christian affiliations. It is noteworthy that while this action was in litigation, the ADL continued an intensive nationwide campaign against Mullins in order to influence the court. The virulence of the religious hatred of the ADL thugs against Mullins also surfaced in the ADL-directed massacres of the Weavers, a Christian family in Idaho, and the Waco Holocaust, in which ADL-directed FBI jackbooted thugs exterminated an entire Christian congregation in their church, using tanks and helicopters in the worst religious massacre in American history. The Waco Holocaust also was a trial run for Plan Naamah, a plot to exterminate all Christians in the United States after their guns have been confiscated by government decree. Plan Naamah was exposed in Mullins' books, The Curse of Canaan and The World Order.

Wherefore, appellant, Eustace C. Mullins moves the Court to set aside its Judgment and allow this action to be litigated with due process and equal protection of the laws.

By /s/Eustace C. Mullins /s/Eustace C. Mullins Attorney Pro Propria Persona 126 Madison Place Staunton, VA 24401

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that a true and correct copy of the foregoing Motion to Set Aside Judgment was mailed to Jason Scott Palmer, Arent Fox, 1050 Connecticut Ave. NW, Washington, D.C. 20036-5339, this 18 day of August 1995.

/s/ Eustace C. Mullins

CHAPTER 11

WACO SURVIVOR THIBODEAU TELLS HIS "INSIDE" STORY YOU BE THE JUDGE! by Rick Martin 9/27/95

This week's Front Page story is a change of pace from the most current news to return to a matter that has been manipulated heavily throughout all of the controlled media mouthpieces. What follows is an interview between articulate Waco massacre survivor David Thibodeau and CONTACT on September 26, 1995.

Noting that the following is an interview with a Waco survivor, many of you will immediately have some questions—such as: "Is what David says, actually the truth?"

Well, all we can say is:

• We've heard Janet Reno's side of the "story".

 \cdot We've heard the ATF and FBI's side of the "story".

• We've heard from every other outside participant imaginable about the story.

And now, for the first time, we will hear about the events leading up to that terrible Waco, Texas holocaust first hand, from a man who lived through the entire 51-day seige from the inside.

Considering what outrageous affronts to our moral sensibilities we, as a country, have witnessed over the last few years, there are many <u>stories</u> about the people involved in events such as Waco. For example:

· Is David Thibodeau a government agent?

· Is David Thibodeau an ADL/CAN (Anti-Defamation League/Cult Awareness Network) insider?

hibodeaux pic.

David Thibodeaux—April 17, 1994, at Mt. Carmel Information Day on the church grounds. Photo by: Samuel E. Naive.

· Is David Thibodeau an MK-ULTRA Mind-Control Project "sleeper" spreading calculated

disinformation, yet he doesn't know it?

• Has David Thibodeau been "brainwashed" by David Koresh? Or—is David Thibodeau merely a peaceful individual seeking spiritual knowledge? What <u>is</u> the TRUTH?

Read the following interview and you, as readers, REACH YOUR OWN CONCLUSIONS. We are merely offering this conversation verbatim, as straight reporting, to cover an aspect of the events that has been largely "overlooked" by the pack of "professional" news hounds.

Moreover, immediately following the interview are two writings from Commander Hatonn extracted from the time period of the original Waco incident in the Spring of 1993. These provide important background perspective on the magnitude and range of manipulating participants.

Now, let's hear what David has to say.

David: People try to make mountains out of mole hills. They'll take certain facts and try to tie in all these other organizations—like, it was a CIA plot and David Koresh was a "sleeper", and you know he was working with the CIA. These things are just crazy. I knew the guy for two years. I lived with him day-in, day-out. I know what his motives were. I know what his stance was about the government and he didn't dislike the government to just dislike the government. David disliked any people or group or entity that would go against basic human rights and human issues because he was, first above all things, a *Bible* student and *Bible* scholar, and he was a *Bible* teacher. He believed in that book with his whole heart. He would live and die for that book. He lived to bring people to the knowledge of the truth. I saw the guy stay up for two, three, and four days in a row to give people studies. Sometimes he would be so exhausted giving someone a study, he would fall asleep out of sheer exhaustion, wake up two hours later and he would continue right where he left off—it was that amazing. He was that devoted twenty-four hours a day, always thinking about what God's will is, what the plan of God is, and what he is to teach and show people; especially for these latter days that I personally believe we're in.

I know that your newspaper believes we're in the latter days. But, you know, people get the latter days confused. A lot of people want to say, alright, this is it. God's going to come down, you know, kick the butt of the heathen, and all the Christians (or however you want to look at it) are going to go to Heaven. And you know, it's just not like that. There's a whole big time prophecy that revolves around the Kingdom being set up in Israel, Mt. Zion. And all nations are going to be able to flow to that mountain and they're going to learn something from the Lamb himself, standing on Mt. Zion, if you believe in *Revelations* [*sic*], if you believe in the scripture. Some people do not. I can understand why people don't believe in the scriptures, having never been raised with the scriptures and just having been raised in society, in public school systems, and you start to read the scriptures of God and they seem a little bizarre. They seem a little "far out". But, I would simply say, look at what we've done with the television set. Look at the TV shows we have. We have *The Liquid Metal Man, Terminator II*—I mean, we've done some incredible feats with imagery; it's almost like a sorcery, in a sense. What I would say, if there is God and He is all powerful and created all things—I believe there is and He did—is God going to be outdone by what the technol-

ogy of man can do? I don't think so. I think for every image that we can see on the television screen, there is a greater spiritual truth. That's also dangerous, with all these horror movies. I mean, I think there are two sides to every coin. I think mankind has been pretty negligent in honoring society, especially movie makers, but I don't want to get into all of this.

The basic point I'm trying to make is, a lot of people would like to say that David Koresh is just some kind of nut. In reality, he wasn't. He was a hundred percent devoted to God and would have done anything with and for that devotion. I would say though, even more, he was devoted to mankind in the sense that he had a purpose and he wanted to bring his purpose about through <u>music</u>. The government did not allow him to do that when they went onto Mt. Carmel on February 28, 1993, and started shooting.

Now, even if David Koresh was everything that the press said that he was, in no way was it justified for the ATF to open fire on a church-load of people, mostly women and children—disgustingly negligent. Especially when the whole raid could have been avoided and they know it. It could have been avoided because David Koresh, through Henry McMann, who was a firearms dealer in Waco, invited the ATF out to the property to view his firearms that he bought, to see if they had been tampered with, to see if they were illegal. And they declined. They chose not to go out to Mt. Carmel and look at the firearms because they wanted to go forward with what they call a "dynamic entry". I would call it a military assault. When you have a hundred armed men dressed in black and you're shooting at a building—that's a military assault. You can try to use these pretty words all you want, it's no dynamic entry involved—it's a military-style assault.

Rick: Were you inside at that time?

David: Yes, I was inside for the whole 51 days. I'm one of the nine fire survivors. I exited the building on April 19, literally at the last second that I possibly could. I was either going to burn to death or I was going to come out and be shot in the head. That's what I was thinking. As I was exiting the building I thought I was going to be shot in the head.

Rick: It has been said that Koresh left and was removed by helicopter. Do you think that is false?

David: I think that is false because, number one, while the place was burning there really were no helicopters flying overhead.

Number two, I don't think Koresh would have gone. Koresh was a family man. Koresh believed that everyone there was his family. We were a community that was so strong and so tight, we were like, literally, one family. We considered ourselves a spiritual family of God. And I don't think— no, I KNOW that David would have never betrayed that. If it was God's will that the people die and the people were trapped because of where the tanks went in, then Koresh would have been the first to go. Let me put it this way. He was a good captain. He would have gone down with the ship. Also, while I was there exiting the building there were no helicopters anywhere around the area. There weren't even fire trucks at this point; there were tanks everywhere.

And lastly, I've seen all the videos and at no point do I see any helicopters lower toward the build-

ing. And the cameras from two and three miles away were fixed on the building until it burned all the way to the ground. There was a surveillance plane flying two miles over the building that day and I have the infrared tape taken from that surveillance plane and at no time do you see a helicopter anywhere near the building while the place is burning.

The last time I saw him was at 10:30. My whole experience, my whole time being inside I never although the helicopters would fly very close overhead during the seige and they would buzz the building—they never landed on the building or even hovered over the building. I think they wouldn't do that, number one, for fear of being shot at—not that we would have shot at them, it's just that that's the way the government thinks. One huge misconception that I want to explain right here in this interview—I'm trying to give you an idea of what the mind-set of the people were. We did not want a confrontation. We did not want it February 28, and we did not want it all the way through the siege. We tried to avoid any kind of confrontation. When they set up the speaker systems, which was the Psy-Ops, this plan to play all of this music [*and the sound of killing rabbits*]. I'm a very, extremely peaceful person, ok? But there were times when the thought ran through my head, "I would like to shoot those speakers out because they're driving me nuts." That thought entered my mind.

Rick: That was the idea.

David: But I quelled it. Exactly. They wanted us to shoot at those speakers so that they would have an excuse to shoot back into the building. I think they were absolutely amazed that we didn't shoot at the speaker system, but I think that says a lot for the people in there—from where we were and what we were trying to do and how we were not trying to have any kind of militaristic assault with the government as the government claims. That's craziness. We wanted to <u>avoid</u> any kind of—we didn't want to see any more of our people get hurt. After six of them died the first day, we didn't want anyone else killed. We didn't want to kill the FBI agents, that's ridiculous. The people in there weren't like that. What we did want is justice and that had been void from our presence all the way through the whole thing.

Rick: This is the perfect time to say your piece about various misconceptions over the entire incident.

David: I guess the point I was trying to make was about the communityship. The people were so strong in the scriptures of God that they did not shoot at the speakers. They did not do anything to antagonize the government, yet the government did everything in their power to antagonize us, to make us do something that would promote an armed confrontation. That's the way it seemed to me from the inside.

On April 19, when they had already CS-gased us for three-and-a-half hours at 10:30 in the morning, we had been attacked all morning. They had been shooting in these ferret rounds of CS gas. A ferret round looks something like a coke can, about that size, a little smaller. It's got three fins on the back. The one I saw looked like it was stainless steel. They are barricade breaking, meaning they go through doors, windows, they'll go through your head if you get hit with one; as a man named Jimmy Riddle did get hit in the gas mask, right in the eye, with

one. They put in 430 of these ferret rounds—you have to remember that the speaker system, all of this time is saying, "This is not an assault. We're not going to enter your building. We're not going to fire into the building. Do not shoot at us or we will return fire," is what they were saying. Yet, they were shooting into the building these ferret rounds.

Another thing they did is, after 10:30 when the cameras could see them and the light was up, the sun was up, they started to ram the building and take it apart piece by piece. And every time they would ram the building, a tank would enter the building and spray in liquid CS gas. Now, if the reports that I have heard are correct, they sprayed in 1000 units of the liquid CS gas. If you study anything about CS gas, it's physically harmful to women and children. It's not used internationally. We didn't use it in the Saudi Arabian war [sic] because the international community would not allow it because of all the reports that came out about the kids that had been killed, especially in Israel, due to the concentrated use of CS gas. However, there is no law in the United States stating that it can't be used here. So, Janet Reno-and she claimed she did everything in her power for the childrenwhat a farce that is-said that she found the most harmless form of tear gas she could find. What a blatant lie. In her using the CS gas, which is banned internationally, she told one of the biggest fibs I've ever heard in my life. One of them, and I'll mention a few others about some of the FBI agents in a minute. But for her to say that, being the supreme law enforcement personnel of the land, is criminal. She gassed those babies. The kids suffered more through all of this than any of the adults. And I say that because the loud music meant to drive us out harmed the children more than any of the adults. And the CS gas is deadly to children, more so than to adults. We had gas masks but the children did not. We couldn't find gas masks small enough for them. So, the mothers said to take cloths and put them in basins of water and cover the children's mouths. Fortunately, we had a lot of cloth, so they would always switch off.

The point I was trying to make before I got a little side-tracked, was that at 10:30 that morning I was listening to a radio show and they cut to a commercial. We were listening to a guy who had been with us on the radio. His name was Ron Ingleman. He did a lot a great work—I mean he really tried to get some people in there, some medical personnel. The government, of course, would not allow it. But he didn't give up. All he was doing was defending our Constitutional rights. This man was saying that, no matter what, if David Koresh is guilty these people have certain rights. We don't know what's going on in there and we shouldn't allow this kind of hatred that is being presented toward this group to occur because we don't know them. We don't understand them.

So, his radio show went to commercial and they had an update and the news update said, "This is so and so and the Branch Davidian compound is being raided by the FBI. Janet Reno has OK'd a tear gas plan." Of course they didn't say "CS gas", they said "tear gas". And, "tear gas is being pumped into the building in the hopes that people will come out. The FBI has reported that they have received 80-200 volleys of gun-shots against their CEVs." CEVs is a really nice word for tank. That was the report.

Now, until I heard that report, I had hope. My hope was that the FBI was going to see that we were not going to come out, that we were going to obey our God, and we were going to stay there until the timing was right; until David's *Seven Seals* manuscript was complete. **They had promised us that David would be able to complete something called** *The Seven Seals* manuscript that he

was writing. That was part of an April 14th letter that was sent out to the FBI. It basically said that he was prepared to come out on completion of this manuscript, when it could be proven to him that two theologians, James Taber and Phil Arnold got copies of the manuscript that they could give to the scholastic world. That was his little insurance. Then he said, "I will come out with my people and you can do what you want to this beast." Pretty interesting wording for the man who the media says is claiming to be God himself. Don't you think?

The point I'm trying to make: At 10:30 when I heard that report, I saw the writing on the wall and I knew that we were doomed, because no one had shot at the tanks for the entire morning. I was <u>amazed</u> at the restraint of the people I was sitting near, reading their scriptures while tanks are entering the building and inserting CS gas. If somebody did fire from the building, they did it from the other end of the building where I couldn't hear it. And that would be surprising to me because a firearm is a very loud thing and you could hear it throughout the building. During the siege, a couple guns accidentally went off and you could hear it everywhere. I mean, it's loud. So it would be very surprising to me if someone at the other end was firing and I couldn't hear it. The point I'm trying to make is that I was shocked at this report. I knew that the FBI was lying. I knew it was their biggest lie and I knew it was to set up the American public for a massacre, which is exactly what they did and that's exactly what they got, a massacre. So that was one of the disgusting, you know, just disgusting lies from my experience that occurred.

Another one that stands out in my mind that really, really broke my heart was the day after the place burned to the ground. I want to give a little foreground to this story I'm about to relate. By April 19, we had been gassed the whole morning, OK? I'm in the church area, basically our main room. It's where everyone—it's where we had our meetings, where our band played. We had a band there, a lot of musicians there. I was in that room and they had been demolishing the building pretty much all morning, inserting the gas, and someone yelled from the upstairs that there was a fire upstairs. Now, when I heard this, instinctively I went in the back room. There was a room behind where we were and there was a staircase that led upstairs. The other staircases had been knocked out because of the tank activity going into the front of the building, destroying the building. Entrances were blocked off. Stairwells were knocked out. I went to this back one and I got halfway upstairs and I could see the door but I couldn't reach it because there was a huge beam in front of me. What people couldn't see is at the back of the building, the building was being demolished, literally leveled to the ground. And this was the gym area that we had, our storage area. And that was adjacent to this stairwell that I'm talking about. Some of this debris had pulled over onto the stairwell and I could see the door but I couldn't get to it. However, to my right was David Koresh's room and there was no wall there any more, I think due to the destruction. So, I basically put my arm and my elbow, elbow length, onto David Koresh's second-story bedroom floor and pulled myself up and I started to walk through all of this debris. It took me some time. I went into the adjacent room, which was an office space where a lot of the firearms had been stored and over the rafters of the church area there was a catwalk, OK? So it was a little walkway that lead to the second-story hallway. Now, I took that catwalk and I got to the hallway. There was a big curtain in front of me. We didn't have doors, we were still building Mt. Carmel at the time. But there was this blanket that was there and I opened the blanket and I got hit with big black gusts of smoke. Once the smoke dissipated I went to stick my head into the hallway, I was thinking, all the time I'm thinking, "The women and children. Where are the kids? Got to get to the kids and get them to the

underground bus, because we had a bus that was buried and..."

Rick: I was going to ask you about that, whether the entrance was in fact blocked like Linda Thompson indicated.

David: Oh God, let's not talk about Linda Thompson, I mean, she has really done a great disservice and put out a lot of misinformation through this whole thing. Not to mention calling everybody that disagrees with what she says, a government operative. And she's called me a government agent. And about three others of the survivors, government agents, which is just the most ridiculous thing I've ever heard in my life.

But, yeah, we wanted to get them to the underground structure.

Rick: Was that ultimately blocked off?

David: I'm setting the stage here for that. That's what I'm thinking, "We've got to get the kids into the underground structure." Now, I went to stick my head in this hallway and a wall of flames shot down the hallway in front of me. It just shot right down the hallway. There were thirty, twenty-five to thirty-mile-an-hour winds that day. And the hallway began right where the corner of the building was, right where they went in with the tanks and totally ripped apart the side of the building. That's exactly where the hallway was. So, with that kind of wind you're going to get fire spreading all the way down the hall rapidly like that. That's what happened. I went back the way that I had come. I knew that I couldn't get in that room. I wouldn't be able to get to the kids. I didn't even know if they were upstairs at this point. I was at a different end of the building. So, I went back downstairs and by the time I got downstairs, the place was engulfed with smoke. I took my coat off, I had a black leather jacket and all these little white specks all over from where the CS gas had crystalized on my coat and actually imbedded itself into the coat. Took that off, I got on my knees—took my gas mask off, it didn't matter at that point—and I just started praying. The wall to my right-hand side caught fire and when that did, it singed the side of my head, the side of my face, just a little. When that happened, I looked up and saw Jammie Caseo and Derrick Lovelow going out the big hole that the tanks had made. Now, I ran for it and made it out that hole, just in time. I was surprised because as I was walking up the walkway, they were telling us where to go, I looked back and saw Clive Doyle come out of the hole and his arms were on fire and he was patting his arms down. We got to the end of the property where they had a big Red Cross sign, the FBI put us down on our faces and they strapped these plastic straps behind our backs and started asking us questions. And one of the FBI agents got in my face and he said, "Where are the women and the children?" He looked at me and he said, "You're going to live with this for the rest of your life. Where are the women? Where are the kids?"

I looked at him and I said, "They should be in the underground bus. You guys know all about it. They should be in the underground bus, go there."

And the other FBI agent, this one FBI agent that just asked me the question had a notepad in his hand and he was marking on his notepad. The other FBI agent, however, standing above us with a firearm—looked like an M-16 or something—big ol' burly guy. He was looking down at us and looked at the guy and he said, "We tear gassed that bus."

And I looked at him with this dumbfounded look on my face.

crosses on graves

Crosses Representing Tose Who Perished At Mt. Carmel Photo by: Samuel E. Naive

And then he said something else that was interesting. He said, "I knew we shouldn't have done this. I knew this wasn't going to work. We should have gone with Plan A or we should have gone with Plan B," I think that's what he said. That always just stuck out in my head, you know, him saying that. I didn't know what the other plan was, but probably a direct assault.

But, anyway, after hearing this they put us in the CEVs and drove us down and turned us over to the ATF. ATF threw us on our faces in the dirt, checked us again and then threw us in a van and took us to where the sheriff's department was set-up, the first check point. We were at a big tent and they took off all our clothes and they videotaped our bodies; took all our clothes as evidence and gave us the orange clothes and took us to a place called TFTC where they were set up and put us through the whole scenario, you know, fingerprints. We did the hand prints. Everything was printed. I'm surprised they didn't want to print my elbows, or something like that. It was absolutely crazy.

Then we go to jail and I'm sitting in jail and I'm watching TV and Jeffrey Jamar, the agent in charge of the FBI down there in Waco, comes on and he's got a little clipboard and they're doing their final press conference and he says, "We went to the underground bus. Some of the survivors told us that the women and kids would be at the underground bus. We went to the bus, our agents went inside it, yet there were no women and no children. The air was crisp and cool. There was water down there, could have supported life. Yet, there were no women and no children." And when I heard that, I was so disgusted. I just wanted to rip the TV off—I just couldn't believe what I was hearing from this guy. After the agent had said to the other agent in my presence that they tear gassed the bus, this guy was refuting that. Then, when the Justice Department report came out later, there is a segment in there that talks about that and they actually brag in the report about tear gassing that bus because they didn't want anybody to go there. They also mention that a wall—that a tank may have knocked a wall over onto the entranceway to the bus where people could not have gotten in. While the tanks were destroying the building, we believe this occurred.

Rick: Was there also an underground bunker?

David: Yeah, well, I would call it our tornado shelter. It was being built. We were putting the floor on it, that was adjacent to the bus, yes.

Rick: Was that filled with people?

David: No, nobody got to—no one made it to that section at all because they knocked off the passageway and they tear gassed that whole area. They didn't want anybody getting to that area. According to the autopsy reports, two of the bodies were found trying to get into that underground

area. But, for whatever reason, they could not. We would anticipate it would be debris over the entranceway to the underground area.

Rick: Did you have any particular role in the community? Or were you just living there?

David: Yes. Originally, I met David and Steve at Guitar Center in Hollywood here. I'm a drummer. They went into the music room and they were looking at a drum set. So, I met David and Steve. They were looking at this drum set and they asked me to play, and I played it. They gave me a card. To make a long story short, we ended up getting together and I played some music with them for some time and I also started to get into the studies that David was giving, these scriptural, Biblical studies that were just very, very deep. And so, it was a combination of two things; originally it was the music. Then I started to get into the scriptures, as well and the theology and a lot of time doing both things. But my role was as a drummer. But when we built a pool, I helped build the pool. I did some of the labor stuff around the community as well, as it was a community and everyone was expected to chip in. You know, do their part. That was pretty much it.

Rick: When you were talking with David that last day or two, was the conversation all centered around the Seven Seals?

David: Well, yes, the whole 51 days we were studying constantly to find out what should be done, what the next move was going to be—actually, literally, where we were in the Seals because each Seal is like an experience that the family of God will have to go through. And so we were studying constantly. But the last couple of days he was really referring to this manuscript in hopes that the FBI was going to allow him to finish writing *The Seven Seals* manuscript in written form, and we were working on that pretty much constantly. So, we didn't see him much the last few days before. It took him about a week to finish the *First Seal* and he finished it on April 18. And he was going to begin the *Second Seal* on April 19, which is, of course, when the FBI went in with their CS gas plan.

Now, I view this thing spiritually. And when I say that, I keep my talks political. I try not to get into too much scripture. Number one, it's too complicated. It takes too much time. I could never give a person an understanding of where we were coming from in an interview. I would need a week to do it, even to lay a basic foundation. That's why I personally keep it political. But, for this interview here I will let you know that we viewed everything spiritually. In other words, we believed that Koresh had inspiration directly from God and that he was revealing new things every day. And that through his inspiration because of what he was teaching, the Seven Seals, according to scripture, the power of the air or the beast power, or what we would know as the world in general would fight against him. There are scriptures indicating that the person with the last message for the final days, everybody in the world will hate him. He will be loathed. His neighbors will hate him. I mean, literally, scripture talks about how much this one person will be hated and despised by people who don't even know him, who don't even have a reason to hate him.

It says in *Psalms 2:1*, which is a very important *Psalm* for us, "Why do the heathen rage, and the people imagine a vain thing?" It says, "The kings of the Earth set themselves, and the rulers take counsel together, against the Lord, and against his anointed." In other words, if David is the anointed

they aren't fighting David, they're fighting God, saying, "Let us break their bands asunder and cast their cords from us." That's the cords of the Seals, and of course the world doesn't want the Seven Seals. "He that sitteth in the heavens shall laugh: the Lord shall have them in derision." God is laughing at these people. It says, "Thou shalt break them with a rod of iron; thou shalt dash them in pieces like a potter's vessel." That is the basic gist. What I'm trying to say is that we viewed this as Mt. Carmel, literally, and that the whole world—all the nations, all the governments, were speaking about this guy. They were counseling and it was coming to pass.

We know at the community college that the ATF took over and the FBI took over during this thing, that right before the fire a number of huge, huge planes flew in to the campus. And they had markings from all kinds of different countries, I don't know exactly which countries. I know that Great Britain was one and there were a number of other countries, planes from other countries that landed at this airport. We can't figure this one out. Why would all these different nations be having planes coming into Waco, Texas for this? It seems very suspicious. So, it was definitely a global event, literally, the people of Mt. Carmel were very eclectic. There were people from every walk of life. Just about every country was represented. I mean, we had people from Australia, people from England, people from New Zealand. It was an international community, literally, right there at Mt. Carmel.

So, again, after the fact, we were very surprised that England or some of these other countries didn't really chastise the United States for its role that it played. I mean, it's pretty obvious who brought the tanks and who rolled over whom. Yet, every country seemed to really appease the United States when it came to this particular act that was taken against our people.

Rick: Let's talk for a moment about the Cult Awareness Network (CAN). What do you know about them and their people?

David: There was a report that was put out by Ross & Green, a lobbying firm in Washington, that was an excellent, excellent report on the Cult Awareness Network and what their involvement was. And, of course, they had a "deprogrammer", called Rick Ross. We all know that the Cult Awareness Network, for every person that they deprogram, they make thousands of dollars. They have a monetary interest in Mt. Carmel, as well as deprogramming people.

The thing that really upsets me about that is, even the term deprogramming, it indicates that someone was originally programmed and I don't consider myself to be programmed. I consider myself to be a student. And I consider myself to have learned many things throughout all of this. So, I kind of reject what they have to say about the whole thing. They have all of these little buzz-words and it seems like the government literally took their list of buzz-words to use against our group—"cult", "compound", "charismatic cult leader", just all of these words that they use over and over again to set in people's minds that this is a weird group, a cultic group, a cult. And that is one of the tactics of the Cult Awareness Network.

It's a shame that the FBI chose to rely so heavily on Rick Ross and the Cult Awareness Network. They did play a significant role and I don't think they've really been called on it. I mean, to make Rick Ross, of all people, a cult expert, an <u>expert</u> on Waco—we saw him on a couple of news broadcasts that he did and he was very hateful and he actually said—made a statement while the siege was going on, "I want David Koresh to come out. I want him to go to jail and I want him to be sexually harassed in jail." I mean, he said that. A very hateful person. My mother got a feel for how hateful Rick Ross was. She met Rick Ross and talked to him, originally trying to figure out where to go for information on what to do and found out very quickly that these were not the people to deal with, the Cult Awareness Network. They've kidnapped people. They've actually had sex with some of the people that they have kidnapped to break them down and to deprogram them from their original leader. I read a quote from one of their deprogrammers that he actually said, "If a woman refuses me to have sex with them, then I know that she is still involved with a group. I know that her mind is not deprogrammed." That's disgusting. That's illegal. I mean, these guys—it is just amazing what people get away with because they have involvements with the government. It's amazing.

I could give a number of examples. I've been reading about UNICEF and some of the sexual activities—in one case, a child pornography ring was going on with the leaders of UNICEF. I mean, this is crazy. These are the people who are supposed to be helping the children, right? As well as other groups, of course the ADL. But I don't want to get too far off the subject.

The Cult Awareness Network is a very dangerous group. I think they are responsible for these buzz words, for programming people themselves. And I think that they use the same tactics that they claim that these "cult leaders" use and for a group that is suppose to be helping people, do you think that's right? That just doesn't seem very moral to me. I really don't know what else to say about the Cult Awareness Network.

Rick: That's sufficient. Did any of The Seven Seals material survive?

David: The *First Seal* manuscript that was completed on April 18 was brought out of the fire by a woman named Ruth Riddle. Now, Ruth had it on a computer disk and she had been working with David. She was a secretary working on it. When she exited the building, that was one of the things that she grabbed, and fortunately, unfortunately for Ruth, fortunately for us, when they took her clothes off, the Texas Rangers gathered her clothes for evidence. She told her attorney about it and the attorney went down there and got that from the Texas Rangers, before the FBI could figure out what was going on. So, I have a copy. We have copies made. The two theologians, James Taber and Phil Arnold got a copy of the *First Seal*. It's been distributed pretty widely. But the thing that makes it so important is that Jeffry Jamar and Bob Ricks, the FBI agents, went on every national show there was and when asked by Ted Koppel, "Why didn't you wait David Koresh out? He said he was working on *The Seven Seals* manuscript and that he would be coming out." And then, Jeffrey Jamar said, [paraphrasing] "We had irrefutable evidence David Koresh was not working on this manuscript; that is was a scam. He had lied to us in the past. He was a con man. And he wasn't working on this manuscript."

Yeah, he said, "...irrefutable evidence he wasn't working on it. He was a con man. It was a scam. And he wasn't even working on *The Seven Seals* manuscript."

Then, Ruth Riddle—we find that we do have it. And, you know, Ruth brings it out and it's one of the FBI's biggest lies because they <u>knew</u> he was working on it. They couldn't be the Federal

Bureau of Investigation and have the phone taps in there and wires, and bugs in there and listen to all of the negotiations, and think that he really wasn't working on it. So, again, yet another time they lied to the American public. And like I said, we have this manuscript. My personal opinion, and I was trying to make this point earlier but I got sidetracked, was that I look at everything spiritually. And I look at David Koresh as having the inspiration to the world that will be fought against by the beast power. And it will be quelled because scripture says it will be. Scripture does not say that we [*the Davidians*] would be victorious. So you know, people say, "He's dead now. Do you still believe in him?" Well, anyway, I'm not going to get into that.

But, to me it looked like, literally, Good vs. Evil. And scriptures say, "Woe to those who take good for the evil and evil for the good." And remember, we were considered probably the most evil group on the face of the Earth, which is a major miscommunication.

But this is also a fulfillment of scripture. That's how I can accept everything that's happened. But the point I wanted to make, especially in Ruth's case, it seems in this case that evil won out. When Ruth brought that manuscript out, they went after her for bringing that manuscript out. Ruth Riddle was a Canadian and she was acquitted on all charges, and she was supposed to get on her plane to go back to Canada. Thirty minutes before she was to get on her plane, they came and nabbed her after the trial in San Antonio. Apparently the judge made the deal with the prosecution and they reinstated a third count that was thrown out. The jury threw it out because it directly tied in the conspiracy-to-commit-murder charge against federal agents. The jury had proven there was no conspiracy to commit murder against federal agents, and threw that count out, the conspiracy charge. Everyone was acquitted on that. But, this third count of this weapons violation was to be thrown out with that first count; however, when they found out the light sentences everybody was going to get on an aiding and abetting voluntary manslaughter charge, they waited until the jury went home, worked with the judge, added this charge, and nabbed Ruth. I think they specifically went out after Ruth because she brought *The Seven Seals* manuscript out and, well, let's just say it's a spiritual thing, if you know what I mean. It's a spiritual thing.

Rick: Obviously there was a huge emphasis on sex and drugs and children and the whole bit. So what you are saying is that it was a community. Could you make a statement about the children, what the feeling was.

David: Sure. Number one, the children where never abused. The children were disciplined. They were disciplined by the individual parents. In 1992, because of all of the allegations of child abuse and let me just preface this. The reason they were so successful in demonizing David Koresh is because he did have many wives. That's the truth. I'm not going to deny anything. I want all the truth to come out because I believe that if the truth comes out, you know, we don't need to embellish with the information we have about what the government's role in this is. We don't need to embellish to win. I mean, we've already lost but what I mean is, to be vindicated somewhat. I don't need to embellish anything. So when these Linda Thompsons come out of the woodwork and start putting out faulty material on their videos, and flame-throwing tanks where they don't exist.

Rick: That is another question I had for you concerning the fire.

David: We were talking about the children first.

Rick: Yes, let's talk about the children.

David: In 1992, due to all of the allegations of this child abuse made by a man named Mark Brow, amongst a few others in Australia—he was one of David Koresh's best students who left and basically formed his own group and then smashed Koresh any way he could. What ended up happening is, because of all of the waters he was stirring up over in Australia, the Health and Welfare people came out to check our children. They came out with the sheriff's department.

list of people who were murdered

Rick: Let me just stop you right there for one second. Didn't the original Cult Awareness Network involvement stem from Australia?

David: That's possible, I'm not sure of that though. I think it stemmed from a former member that they, "deprogrammed" here in Los Angeles. But I don't know about the Australia connection there. In 1992, the state authorities, the people who should be investigating child abuse, not Janet Reno, not the federal government, who has no jurisdiction on child abuse. They will report it in the news if it makes their case, even though it's not true. But in 1992, the Health and Welfare people came out and they checked the young kids, all the kids, for signs of mental, physical, and sexual abuse. And they dropped their case when they found no signs, especially the twelve- and thirteen-year-old girls. And believe me, they checked everyone pretty thoroughly. They found no signs of any abuse and they dropped their case. Next day in the paper, the Health and Welfare people said, "These kids were the nicest kids we've ever worked with. They were very well behaved, very intelligent, very well cared for." The sheriff's department who came out with them for protection, said in the paper, "The only problem with the people out at Mt. Carmel is not that they're weird or crazy, it's that they're misunderstood." This came out in the Waco Tribune Herald. Those are just very telling statements for state authorities to be making about our group and then to have the government use everything that they could to demonize us, especially child abuse, it is just a farce. It's absolutely unfounded. It's untrue. And they used it to their advantage.

I'm going to quote something here that is one of my favorite quotes in the world. It is by Senator Henry Clay, 1893, and he said that, "The devices of power and its minions are the same in all countries and in all ages. It marks its victim and denounces it, exciting the public hatred to conceal its own abuses and encroachments." And that is what has occurred here, ever since February 28, 1993. So, no, there was no child abuse. Koresh did have multiple wives and that got him in a lot of hot water. But there were scriptural origins for everything that he did. And that is all I can say. I can't prove my point to people. I can show them the scripture and they can see it a little clearer, but we have a totally different way in this society of thinking than we did even a hundred years ago, let alone when the scriptures were written. Totally different view. But that is the beauty of what this final message to the world is. This final message is to confound the world. It says, "I will confound the wise, God says. The wisdom of man is not to be compared to the foolishness of God. And

through my foolishness I will confound the wise, debasing the proud and the arrogant." That's the one thing God always warns about. Every prophet says to be of a contrite and humble spirit and God can work with you; you can be helped; you can be saved. Pride and arrogance are things that God always warns against, to be careful of, to be avoided, not to get into. If you meet any of these ATF or FBI agents, they are the proudest, most arrogant people I've ever met in my life, let me tell you. So, I think it is safe to say what side is where. But no, there was no child abuse, bottom-line.

Rick: After the Waco incident, what were you charged with?

David: I was not charged. I was held as a material witness for less than a week and released into the custody of my parents. I thought I was going to be used as a witness in the trials but the prosecution didn't want me and the defense rested incredibly early, within two or three days, which I felt was a very, very bad move. It's just that I was not impressed with the defense attorneys, to be brutally honest with you.

Rick: What were the other people charged with?

David: They were supposed to be charged with aiding and abetting voluntary manslaughter, which the judge called voluntary manslaughter. It was just ridiculousness. One of the things I hope to fax to you is a letter from the head jury forewoman, Sarah Baine, indicating that the sentences were supposed to be lenient, that the judge was going against what the jury had intended. I don't have a copy with me, I'll get it to you later. The initial charge was conspiracy to commit murder against federal agents, and that was thrown out. Now, when that was thrown out, another charge, a third, count three, which was a weapons violation, was supposed to be thrown out with that but what happened is the jury goes home, the judge makes a deal with the prosecution and they add in this weapons violation charge, and then he sets up a scale sentencing system and sentences five of them to 40 years for a weapons violation, and the others got between 5 and 15 years for this violation that the jury had no knowledge of-that they thought had been thrown out. Sarah Baine, after she had seen evidence that was suppressed from the jury, after the trials, said in a letter—she was doing a lot of shows and stuff because of her displeasure at the sentencing for these people-she saw evidence that was suppressed-the 911 tapes, certain other evidences, and made the blanket statement, she said, "Had the jury seen all of the evidence at the trials" that she, Sarah Baines as forewoman had seen, "everybody would have been acquitted on all charges." So, it just goes to show you where our judicial system is. The judge was out to get them. He wasn't going to listen to reason at all.

Rick: Of the survivors, are you the only one who is not charged?

David: No, there were a couple others. The person that I was in the underground bunker with the day of February 28, the underground bus, I should say, February 28 when the AFT attacked, was released as well. Our stories corroborated one another. We were basically unarmed. What it comes down to is, anybody who had a firearm on them on the day of February 28, they went to jail. That's the bottom line.

Rick: Were the federal agents shot by "friendly fire", or did those inside shoot?

David: Oh yeah, people absolutely defended themselves. I mean, after they saw Terry Jones go down at the front door, a 70-year-old unarmed man—some of the younger men who were armed at the time did fire back in defense. It turns out, to me, the government's stance of an ambush has been totally discredited. The agents who died, died twenty and thirty minutes into the battle. So, it appears that they died at different areas of the building and though there were some reports of wounding with friendly fire, it has never been established that anybody was actually killed by friendly fire.

Rick: Let's talk about the fire because that has been a big issue, particularly with Linda Thompson. How were the fires set?

David: Well, I don't know. I don't really think "set" is the word.

Rick: I should say, what happened?

David: Here's my view. We think, I think from the people that I've talked to who were in there, when the tanks went in-and we have pictures that would blow you guys away, if you saw thembut the color still photos we have, taken from the surveillance plane above Mt. Carmel, show the destruction of the building in the back so completely. The back of the building was leveled to the ground. Literally, it looked like an earthquake or something. When these tanks went in there, they shook the building. In some areas of the building they shook it off its foundation. Now, in every single room we had kerosene lanterns because that is how we were reading at night and that was our heat. So, there was kerosene all over the building, yes. But it is not from the Davidians spreading the kerosene or the fuel throughout the building, it's from the tanks going into the rooms and, literally shaking the building and knocking these kerosene lanterns all over the place. It was a fire hazard waiting to happen. Here's why I say that. If you see an aerial view of Mt. Carmel you'll notice that around the building everything has been cleared away. The crime scene was destroyed. The trees were moved out of the way. The fence was destroyed. The bicycles were run over. The go-carts were run over. The motorcycles were run over. Paul Fatta's custom El Camino was totally run over and destroyed; you can't get another one of those. It was custom, totally destroyed. You see, it appears there's a firebreak from where the tanks were going around and around the building, clearing the building, making a firebreak around the building so a fire would not spread, had one occurred.

I guess evidence number two would be the tanks going into the building and knocking the fuel all over the place.

Evidence number three—this is David Thibodeau evidence, this is not the government evidence would be the tanks going into the building at strategic locations, in different segments of the building, poking huge holes in the building (10 x 10-foot holes, big as a tank), everywhere a tank went in you've got a huge hole there. Now, when you do that in five or six strategically placed locations around the building, what do you get? You get an oxygen flow system, ok? If a fire were to occur, the place would go up like that. Just like a tinder box. I believe that was planned. The CS gas that they used and the amount of CS gas they used. CS gas itself is mildly flammable, but the propellant that they used to put the CS gas into the building, and we're talking about 1000 liquid units, 430 ferret rounds, was methylene chloride, which IS a flammable propellant. So, not a lot of wisdom was used there, if you ask me. Unless, of course, they wanted the fire. And the one thing that I say in my talks is, I say, "Who benefited most from this fire?" The government. Why? Because all of the evidence of the helicopters the first day, shooting at the building, is destroyed. All of the evidence of the amount of firepower that the ATF used against us, is destroyed. Everything is destroyed.

But you know where the smoking gun comes from? Ted Koppel made a good point. If you weren't expecting a fire, FBI, Jeffrey Jamar, how come you had an infrared video camera in a plane flying above the building? That's a good question. **Even more importantly, and this has never been discussed in the nationwide media**, [*it was in* CONTACT *at the time*] **why was Parkland Memorial Hospital called at 6:00 a.m. that morning by the FBI, the morning of April 19, before they started the CS gas attack plan, why were they called at 6:00 a.m. and asked how many beds are available in their burn unit? They were asked that question. Parkland Memorial Hospital—the reason this came out is because Parkland Memorial Hospital was going to sue the FBI for the burn victims that Parkland Hospital treated on behalf of the Davidians. The FBI wasn't going to pay. Dr. Cox, the administrator there, reported, "If you guys didn't know there was going to be a fire, why did you ask how many beds were available in the burn unit six hours before the fire occurred?" Needless to say, to avoid going to court, the FBI paid the bill. Pretty interesting stuff when you look into it.**

Another thing that is kind of interesting is, about a week before CS gas plan, one of the morgues that was in the city—and I get this from two different sources, one is Rita Riddle, when she went to the morgue to see the remains of her brother, Jimmy Riddle—one of the morgues was told by the FBI to have 80 body bags ordered and ready. That was about a week before this occurred, a week or two. The government had already ordered the body bags. That's pretty scary stuff. That's pretty scary stuff, right there.

Another little interesting event—either this was going to be avoided if they didn't anticipate this at all was, the woman that I mentioned earlier for the Health and Welfare Service worker, and I know her name but it escapes me for some reason, I'll come back to that. It's on the tip of my tongue. Anyway, the woman who was in charge of that was working with the FBI and FBI was telling her about the CS gas plan—about a week before they went through with it. And they said, "If we do this, we want you to have a crew on hand so when the kids come out, you can shower them down, have clothes ready. We're thinking of doing this." And she told the FBI that she didn't think it was a good idea, that they should not go through with the CS gas plan. It was just not a good idea. It was too dangerous, too harmful. So they didn't call her anymore and she thought, "OK, they're not going to do it."

Now, she sees on the TV that morning that they had gone in and started the CS gas plan. She calls the FBI and says, "What's going on? I thought you guys weren't going to go through with this. How come you didn't call me, so I could get my people together down there?"

And, according to an interview that she had done, the FBI agent she spoke to said, "Don't worry, nobody's coming out."

And I'm going to think of her name. I can't think of it right now. Her husband's name is Frank Lahee. I have it written somewhere. Pretty incredible stuff. I mean, when you put all of these things together and then you see that the fire trucks were on call and waiting for the 51 days, and a week before, or a few days before this gas plan they were told to stand down and go back to their bases. And when they were called, they were held at the first check point for twenty minutes until the place was completely burned to the ground. We have pictures to prove this. They didn't allow any fire trucks on the property. It's pretty apparent they wanted the place to burn to the ground. I mean, they're not fooling anybody.

A lot of people have awakened. I think a lot of people are waking up more and more. I think if something like this occurs again, the government is going to have a real problem on their hands because I know, around this nation right now, there's thousands and thousands and thousands of people that are not going to let another group of people be slaughtered at the hands of a tyrannical government. And I don't ever want to see that day happen. A lot of people are concerned about these militias but it's not the militias to be concerned about. The analogy I like to use is: We have a railroad track and we have two huge steam engines, one with the militia movement, and it's going down the track at about 10 miles-an-hour. At the other end of the track is the federal government, and they are headed down the track at about 110 miles-an-hour. And I don't think either one of them is going to get off of that track.

So, I think it's time for the government to open up their hearts, if they have any; open up the books and be totally honest with the people. And not have Congressional hearings that are going to be stonewalled and that are going to use all of these devious tactics and measures they do to hide the information and to convert the truth; not convert, but distort the truth. They should open up the truth to the people and just let it be known. Maybe they won't be able to be the people that are in our government now. Maybe some people will lose some jobs. But it's better than having an allout civil war, is it not?

I don't think the government is going to do that. I think they're going to continue to cover things up that they have, with all of the information they have with everything from Vietnam to UFOs that have been covered up. I mean, they're experts at it. They don't like to let us know anything. They think we can't handle it, as a people. That's a shame. But they're digging their own grave. This nation is digging its own grave, every time they buy a *National Inquirer* or watch the television set and accept everything that's spoon-fed to them. People say, "We need a change." People say, you know, "We need to change our nation." The only way that we're going to do that is to demand proper information. The only way that we're going to be able to demand proper information is if we quit paying them. If we quit buying the *Inquirers*, and we quit buying the daily press, because it's so full of trash, and we turn off our television sets, or we only watch PBS—if people started doing this, if everybody started doing this, then guess what? They would have no choice but to give us correct and true information because *we-the-people* would demand it.

However, most people, as you know, are couch potatoes and they don't really care about what's going on as long as they can have their television sets and their refrigerator and live the comfortable life—who cares if my neighbors are being raided by the ATF? Who cares? We're doing all right. We're not going to rock the boat. That's people's attitudes. That's a very deadly attitude. That's

why this nation is losing. That's why we're going downhill. That's why nobody really believes in the *Constitution* any more because they don't see it implemented. I believe in it. True patriots believe in it. The men who fought for this country and died for this country, believed in it and believe in it. And, it's a shame that we're not teaching our children in schools the *Constitution*, but there's a global purpose for the schools not teaching the *Constitution* any more, as I think you are probably well aware.

It's a shame that these things are happening right now, but they are. And, all we do, I like to say all we can do is through education, but some times it appears that even that isn't enough. So, I personally don't have the answers. I think the answers lay in the last, in the final days that I believe that we are in. I think the answer is in God. And I think we have to put faith in the Lord and wait for the next segment of this very volatile time that we are in.

God says, "These are the latter days."

Daniel says, "The latter days will be in the time when knowledge is greatly increased and people are traveling to and fro." Just within the last hundred years have we seen the steam engine, electric lights, television, all these wonders that we have—computers, computer chips, rockets, you know, the technological advances we've seen just in the last hundred years are astounding. It also says that, "There will be a time of trouble in the latter days such as has never been." That means that if you look back to Hitler, if you look back Napoleon, to these great tyrannical leaders, Stalin, these people got away with millions of people that they murdered. It's not to be compared to what's to be in the latter days in the time of trouble. Which indicates, if this One World Order thing is truly happening and there is a Global Government that is being formed, we're in for some pretty rough times. To me that is the only thing that could be worse than what history has shown us.

Another famous quote I love, "Those who do not study history are doomed to repeat it." I hate to say it, but I think there is so much ignorance out there that it looks like we are doomed to repeat history, only it will be more powerful and it will be more demonic, more tragic, then anything any human can imagine. That's scary. That's what I'm worried about.

CHAPTER 12

LOOK WHO WAS BEHIND RECENT WACO MASSACRE

Editor's note: This is the first of two reprinted articles extracted from CONTACT at the time of the Waco massacre in the Spring of 1993. These provide important refresher background material for your discernment in conjunction with Waco survivor David Thibodeau's Front Page interview story.

5/22/93 #2 HATONN

CIA, CAN, ADL, KGB, MOSSAD, BATF, FBI

WILL THE "REAL" BOUNDERS STAND UP, PLEASE

DOES IT MATTER?

It is hard to tell anymore whether it matters or not. However, since you ones do like your confirmations of old Hatonn and voices from the outer limits_let us look at two recent articles, one from *The New Federalist*, May 3, 1993 and *SPOTLIGHT*, May 17, 1993. The facts are that you are being told **how it will be** and that the secret intelligence hit squads are going to enforce that "how it will be"!

From *The New Federalist*, May 3, 1993:

[QUOTING:]

PROBE 'EXPERTS' BEHIND WACO

Did CAN and the ADL Sucker the Feds into April 19 Massacre? [H: Come now, if you are ALL a part of the same thing I doubt much suckering of the "bigger" beast is possible, but let us enjoy the scenario as it is related to other prior stupid actions.]

By Harley Schlanger. HOUSTON, April 23 (EIRNS)_On April 17, 1961, a mercenary army of Cuban ex-patriots launched an invasion of Cuba, under the direction of the CIA. Despite months of planning, based on intelligence assessments prepared by CIA and military advisers while Eisenhower was President, the poorly disguised "covert" operation was a complete catastrophe, with 114 invaders killed and over 1,200 taken prisoner by Fidel Castro.

While President John F. Kennedy took responsibility for the defeat, he quickly moved to discover why the CIA-directed operation had failed so miserably. Within months, there was a shakeup at CIA, as both CIA Director Allen Dulles and Richard Bissell, his deputy for planning and the man most responsible for the abortive invasion, were ousted, and Kennedy moved to rein in the intelli-

gence community.

In the wake of this week's deadly blundering by FBI officials in Waco, Tex., which resulted in 86 deaths, including those of 24 children, President Clinton is facing the same problem as JFK did 28 years ago: that of a federal agency which is out of control. The success or failure of the Clinton Administration may well hinge on how decisively he addresses this problem. Who are the "experts"? [H: It saddens me to see that the ones who are most observant and enlightened as to The Truth of how things are rigged, set-up and orchestrated, and from where (like the Administration's puppet masters) the manipulators come, still write and speculate in such foolish apparent blindness. This type of speculation is exactly what is wrong with the world. The only thing that Clinton's reign hinges on is his ability to follow orders!]

In her press conference immediately following the final FBI assault on the Branch Davidian compound on April 19, U.S. Attorney General Janet Reno stepped forward to take the blame. "I made the decisions; I'm accountable," she said. In making that decision to "compress the perimeter" around the compound by using armored vehicles to bash in the walls, then pour in a "non-lethal" but extremely harsh form of tear gas, she said she relied on advice from "experts".

The gruesome results from the April 19 raid demonstrate that the "experts" consulted in planning the final attack were no more competent than those who planned the initial assault.

The siege in Waco began on Feb. 28, when agents of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms (ATF) raided the Branch Davidian compound to execute a search warrant seeking evidence of alleged violations of federal weapons laws. As documented in the March 26 issue of *Executive Intelligence Review* magazine, the ATF actions were triggered by a concerted campaign conducted by the Cult Awareness Network (CAN) in both the U.S. and Australia.

CAN is an organization of kidnappers and "deprogrammers" (that is, brainwashers) which gains influence by (and makes its money from) convincing law enforcement officials and the general public that the United States is awash in dangerous mind-controlling cults. Together with the American Family Foundation and the Anti-Defamation League of the B'nai B'rith (ADL), CAN has corrupted official government law enforcement agencies, as the Waco case and an investigation by the San Francisco police of an ADL national spy ring demonstrate.

In fact, the ADL has been involved directly in the events in Waco, according to Herb Brin, publisher of the *Heritage* newspapers in California and a fanatic promoter of ADL illegal covert operations. In a piece defending the ADL's national spy operations, Brin writes, "U.S. and Texas authorities have precise documentation (from the ADL, of course) on the Branch Davidian cult in Waco, and how it operated in the past."

Investigations of CAN reveal that CAN "experts" use precisely the methods of deprogramming of which they accuse the "cults" they attack, such as isolation, sensory deprivation, threats, and the like.

Further, CAN uses the "confessions" extracted from former members of targeted organizations, to

demand that action be taken against those organizations.

"CAN" AND WACO

It was this modus operandi which was used by CAN to deploy the ATF against David Koresh and the Branch Davidians in Waco on Feb. 28.

CAN and its Australian affiliate planted, with ATF officials, a series of stories from deprogrammed former members warning that Koresh "was heading in one of the following directions: a final Jonestown massacre; an armed confrontation with authorities; or some bizarre behavior, such as an attempted assassination of a public figure."

With this profile, ATF bypassed local Waco authorities, who knew and had had dealings with Koresh, and instead launched what one of these officials described as a "Gestapo-style assault" on the compound. Under criticism from local officials and military consultants for their tactics, which resulted in the killing of four ATF officers and an unknown number of Branch Davidians, ATF officials justified their actions by referring back to the profile provided by CAN, as if that constituted any kind of evidence at all.

ENTER THE FBI

Although it is premature to make conclusive judgements as to what really occurred on April 19_and indeed it may be impossible, since fire destroyed much of the evidence_it is clear that the FBI, which took over the operation from ATF, and the FBI's "experts", are ultimately responsible for the tragic results of that day.

Primary blame must be placed on the "experts" to whom Attorney General Reno has referred repeatedly. These are centered in two related agencies of the FBI based in Quantico, Va., the Behavioral Sciences Unit and the Hostage Response Team. Both provided the psychological profiles employed by FBI negotiators during the 51-day siege. And both are deeply penetrated by the ADL.

In fact, the Hostage Response Team's "Delta Team" was among the forces deployed against Lyndon LaRouche and his colleagues on Oct. 6-7, 1986, during the 400-man raid against LaRouche and the offices of his associates in Leesburg, Va. Both CAN and the ADL were central to illegal Justice Department and FBI operations against LaRouche.

The tactics used by the FBI during the Waco standoff, including psychological warfare techniques such as the broadcast of ear-splitting noises, and the use of bright lights at night, have been denounced by many law enforcement officials as the opposite of what is necessary to promote a peaceful resolution to a standoff. **[H: So, you have to now assume correctly that it is intentional NOT to peacefully resolve any such staged standoff.]**

As to why the FBI decided to move on April 19, there are many conflicting stories. [H: It was none other than because it was necessary in order to have the total conflagration which occurred_quit trying to put "reason" to this thing_it was deliberate and orchestrated to perfection for the

EXACT results which were accomplished.]

Was there evidence of child abuse? While Attorney General Reno said the "experts" told her there was, the FBI now denies it. FBI Director William Sessions said there is "no contemporaneous information" confirming child abuse. In fact, the only evidence ever presented on child abuse was from **CAN-controlled** former members who had much to gain by giving such an outrageous story.

Was it clear that there could be no peaceful settlement? Reno said she was told, by the "experts", that nothing would change no matter how long they waited; that Koresh et al. were not coming out. Yet Koresh's lawyer, Dick DeGuerin of Houston, the only man from outside the compound (other than FBI agents) who spoke with Koresh over the last two weeks, said his client wanted to come out and have his day in court.

Did Koresh order mass suicide through immolation? Although this fits neatly with the CANdeveloped profile, there is only the word of the FBI to prove it. DeGuerin, who has interviewed five of the nine survivors, says there was no suicide pact, and that the Branch Davidians did not start the fire. The *Washington Times* quotes numerous experts who say the CS tear gas used by the FBI_a gas banned for military use under the Geneva Protocols_could have incapacitated and disoriented many inside the house, making it impossible for them to escape the flames and smoke.

Defense attorney Jeff Kearney of Fort Worth, who represents one of the survivors, said the fire will help the government. "Government agents can say what they want now and there's little physical evidence to dispute it," he told reporters.

<u>CLEAN HOUSE AT</u> JUSTICE DEPARTMENT

President Clinton, Attorney General Reno, and members of both Houses of Congress have called for investigations into the Waco atrocity. These investigations must start with the so-called experts_CAN, the ADL, the FBI psychological units at Quantico_and must include scrutiny of any federal officials who have given them credibility, or who have attempted to cover up for them.

That many of Reno's comments justifying her decision have been contradicted almost immediately raises the possibility that she may have been "set-up" as the fall guy. One official who should be questioned with this in mind is Justice Department official Mark Richard, who was one of the small group which met with Reno when she made her final decision to proceed with the April 19 actions. Richard, the founder of the Office of Special Investigations, has a long history as a top agent within the U.S. Government of the ADL and the Israeli Mossad.

CAN has already begun a cover-up of its role. Although it was CAN which initiated the action, through its corruption of the ATF, this week CAN officials have been out in force, arguing that the FBI was unable to cope with Koresh because the Bureau had dumped CAN input. CAN Director Cynthia Kisser has called for a much larger role for CAN in dealing with cults in the future.

It is likely that such terrible incidents will recur, unless the corruption of our federal law enforcement

agencies is ended. President Clinton must act as JFK did after the Bay of Pigs_take the blame, and then clean house. **[H: Oh_I thought he simply got murdercided!]**

[END OF QUOTING]

As to the above there are many points well taken. However, if you wish to find Truth you have to go right back to the ONE WORLD ORDER_ONE GOVERNMENT DICTATORSHIP. Readers, a "cult" is nothing more than any "church" group believing in freedom of religion, freedom of speech, etc., as granted by your *First Amendment* to the *Constitution of the United States of America*. This has nothing to do with "child abuse" (how abusive can you be to burn alive babies?) and this doesn't have anything to do with "religion"_IT HAS EVERYTHING TO DO WITH ADVERSARIALANTI-GOD CONTROL OF YOU-THE-PEOPLE WITH SUCH SHOW OF STRENGTH IN TERRORIZING FEAR AS TO RENDER YOU ENSLAVED AND HELP-LESS. IT WILL CONTINUE THROUGH THE SMALL LITTLE GROUPS AND RIGHT UP THROUGH THE MAJOR FACTIONS OF CHRISTIANITY UNLESS THE LAWS AND DOCTRINES OF THE SATANIC MASTERS ARE <u>VOTED-IN</u> AND FOLLOWED TO THE LETTER OF THOSE NEW LAWS. THOSE LAWS, FRIENDS, WILL MAKE EVERY-THING FROM MURDER TO GENOCIDE LEGAL AND SANCTIFIED IN THE NAME OF "FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER".

So now let us turn to *SPOTLIGHT*'s article: [QUOTING:]

ADL FIRMLY LINKED TO WACO TRAGEDY

May 17, 1993

The Anti-Defamation League (ADL) of B'nai B'rith can take credit for the holocaust in Waco, Texas that resulted in the slaughter of nearly one hundred men, women and children.

Herb Brin, a leading backer of the ADL and publisher of *Heritage*, a newspaper which serves the Jewish community in Los Angeles, has let the cat out of the bag.

In a signed headline story which appeared in the April 16 edition of his newspaper, Brin inadvertently exposed the role that the ADL played in helping engineer the BATF slaughter at the Branch Davidian compound in Waco. In an article hailing the ADL's now-infamous, once-secret international spy network, Brin stated:

"U.S. and Texas authorities have precise documentation (from ADL, of course) on the Branch Davidian cult in Waco and how it operated in the past." [H: You want a marvelous example of a weird and dangerous cult? Try the ADL! They are solely oriented to the total annihilation of all Christian or God-oriented people. They are tax-free, they control Congress through hundreds of PAC committees, etc. I remind you: They do, however, know how to work within the "laws as established" and it is a very good lesson to learn.] Brin's amazing revelation (ostensibly designed to praise the ADL's activities) brings to light the truth about the propaganda and disinformation about the beleaguered religious sect.

In short, it was the ADL that essentially tricked the federal authorities into conducting the operation that resulted in the tragedy.

What's more, the *SPOTLIGHT* learned the so-called Cult Awareness network (CAN) which also prodded the assault on the Branch Davidians is closely connected to the ADL [H: Like twigs on adjacent branches of a thicket tree. They are actually exactly the same thing wearing a different type of make-up to suit the clown-suit of the day.]

Some sources, in fact, believe that CAN is, in fact, an ADL-funded front operation. **[H: Well, they worded it better.]** There is no question, however, that CAN does operate as such.

In any case, the American public owes a great debt to Herb Brin, publisher of *Heritage* newspaper and an admitted sometime ADL informant himself. Thanks to Brin the truth about the ADL's intervention in the Branch Davidian affair is now part of the public record.

A final note: In the same article where he bragged of the ADL's campaign against the religious sect, Brin noted that, as a consequence of the ADL's involvement in the San Francisco scandal, Liberty Lobby was in what he called its "finest hour".

The ADL is certainly not in its finest hour, this especially since more than a few people have suggested that the very reason why David Koresh and the Branch Davidians sect members were subjected to the fiery holocaust that brought the standoff in Waco to an end is because the ADL did not want the Branch Davidians to come out alive.

Had Koresh and his followers gone to trial (which is very much apparently what they desired in order that they could tell their side of the story), the course of legal discovery would have revealed the way that the ADL had been prodding action by the FBI and the BATF.

This would have exposed the ADL's criminal methods and its covert spy operations even further at a time when the outfit is already under fire. Thus it was necessary that the Branch Davidians be exterminated. A lucky few did survive which means that, ultimately, the truth may come out. [END OF QUOTING]

ANOTHER LOOK AT WACO: NOTHING ADDS UP EXCEPT NEW WORLD ORDER PLAN

Editor's note: This is the second of two articles we are reprinting from CONTACT from 1993 in conjunction with this week's Front Page story.

7/4/93 #3 HATONN

[QUOTING (Scripps-Howard News Service):]

"RENO'S ROAST" AN ATHENAEUM

Beyond the tasteless (if nevertheless appropriate) jokes ("What's the difference between Reno and Waco? Waco never killed 86 people in Reno." "What's the difference between child abuse and child murder?" "Harrumph...the FBI does not engage in child abuse.") one is most reminded of the oxymoronic military officer in Viet Nam who said, "We had to destroy the village to save it."

[H: I guess in the same vein, then, there is another "lawyer" joke that could be shared here in equally bad taste: One legal client in a courtroom said to another: "I am devastated and saddened by the events of the gunman killing all those San Francisco attorneys." The other replied, "Yes, it is too bad, did you know any of them?" The first speaker replied, "Oh, I'm not sad over the shooting of the lawyers_I am sorry because the gunman shot himself and he was the best lawyer shooter we've had."]

RESPECT: Joseph Sobran (This comes from the *Universal Press Syndicate* of April 22, 1993.) [H: But the copy comes from our own attorney.]

The fall of the Branch Davidians has brought the inevitable clucking about "cults" and "fundamentalists". President Clinton, in the course of defending the final FBI assault on the Waco compound, spoke of the "**rise in this sort of fanaticism all across the world**", warning that **"WE MAY HAVE TO CONFRONT IT AGAIN."**

He added piously: "I hope very much that others who will be tempted to join cults and become involved with people like David Koresh will be deterred by the horrible scenes they have seen over the last seven weeks." So the federal government is now in the business of deciding which religions are good for us. Mr. Clinton seems ready to attach warning labels.

But his alarm is hypocritical. There is, in fact, no segment of the American population that is more gentle and law-abiding than fundamentalist Christians.

Fundamentalists have very low rates of violent crime, drug and alcohol abuse, illegitimacy, and other disorders. Few of them even smoke, which ought to win them at least a little respect from liberals. Most of them work and pay taxes and don't take welfare. They don't riot when they don't get their way. They aren't into street crime. Or organized crime. Their names don't come up in Wall Street scandals. They don't mug or kill foreign tourists. They haven't introduced new diseases into the national bloodstream. They don't amuse themselves with drive-by shootings. Nobody avoids a neighborhood because fundamentalists dominate it.

On the contrary, fundamentalists are rather easy to push around. They are given to charitable works, though they don't believe in advertising their kindness. They suffer a lot of abuse without complaining. If they are getting active in politics now, it's because they have learned the hard way that

the government won't leave them alone and respect their way of life.

Which brings us back to Waco. The Branch Davidians weren't bothering anyone. Why was it necessary to disturb them in the first place? Why was the final attack called for? A *New York Times* headline says it all; "Officials Contradict One Another on Rationale for Assault on Cult." Attorney General Janet Reno offered "child abuse" as the reason for the attack that resulted in a score of children's deaths. FBI Director William Sessions denies that child abuse had anything to do with it. **[H: Could that be why Sessions is now OUT!?]**

It looks very much as if the government decided in February that the Davidians would be easy pickings for a dramatic operation, with the media in attendance. Even when the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms knew the Davidians knew it was coming, it proceeded, evidently assuming that its prey wouldn't fight back.

For once, that assumption was wrong, and several died on both sides. The government lost face, and continued to lose face throughout the long siege. Far from worrying about the children inside, it subjected **them for weeks to what must have been utter terror, with harsh floodlights and the most unnerving loud noises it could contrive. The welfare of the children was secondary to regaining the lost prestige of the federal government. THE LAST DAYS OF THOSE KIDS ARE UNBEARABLE TO IMAGINE.**

Even the reason for the original raid has never been very clear. The government has quietly backed away from its first story, that it suspected illegal weapons conversions. Even if that was technically true, it hardly warranted the ultimate price. Obviously it was easier to attack an isolated rural cult in Texas than to raid the Crips and Bloods in Los Angeles, though the gangs are at least as likely to possess illegal weapons and a damned sight more likely to use them on the innocent. When in doubt, attack the fundamentalists.

Can anyone doubt that if the government had really thought the Davidians were dangerous, it would have left them alone? Nothing brings out the raw courage of heavily armed federal agents like a few eccentrically religious white people out in the country minding their own business.

As for Mr. Clinton, he can count: he knows the Christian fundamentalists didn't give him much money or many votes in the last election. He also knows that he doesn't live up to their moral standards. No wonder he dislikes them.

RETROSPECT

If Rodney King's civil rights were violated in Los Angeles, what happened in Waco, Texas?

If a billy-club is excessive force, what is a tank [with a lighted flame-thrower attached]?

If four Los Angeles police officers_their adrenalin flowing from exertions to subdue a resisting, large, strong man_used bad judgment in applying force, what kind of judgment was exercised by

President Clinton, Attorney General Janet Reno and the FBI in the relative calm of their Washington office?

The Branch Davidians are not a preferred minority, but their civil rights were nevertheless violated.

The federal officials responsible must be held accountable for the deaths of about 24 children and 62 adults. The congressional hearing into the extraordinary miscalculation that produced the horror must not become a cover-up dominated by liberal hostility toward religion and gun ownership.

The excuse given by Attorney General Reno is that the FBI's hostage team was fatigued and could not indefinitely continue in place. Out-waited and impatient, something had to be done.

So the FBI played directly into David Koresh's hands and fulfilled his prophecy.

Throughout the long siege the media have regaled us daily with reports that Koresh believed that he was destined for persecution and that he and his followers would die in a violent confrontation with the secular state.

The FBI cannot claim to have been unaware of his views. In a briefing last month, a senior FBI official said: "From the mid-80s on, he's preached that his group will end up in a violent confrontation with law enforcement and that this will be a fulfillment of his prophecy."

Fully armed with all the facts, the federal government set out to bring the tragedy to pass. Numerous opportunities were ignored to serve Koresh with the warrant on his trips to town or to detain and question him about the government's suspicions that he possessed illegal firearms. Instead, 100 armed agents of the Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms division of the Treasury Department unexpectedly assaulted the compound.

The agents dressed themselves in black assault uniforms and brought the TV cameras along to record their exploits, but their assault was repelled by the Branch Davidians, with loss of lives and injuries on both sides. The FBI showed up with tanks and armored vehicles.

The FBI let the tensions build up for 50 days and then broke into the building with tanks and attacked with gas. After experiencing the ATF attack and being prepped by Koresh, people inside the compound might expect to be gunned down if they rushed outside.

Clearly, any psychiatrist who dealt with a paranoid patient in this way would be guilty of malpractice. How could a highly trained FBI team, an Attorney General and a President make such a mistake?

The black inmates who have taken over the Lucasville, Ohio, prison and murdered both inmates and guards are being shown a great deal more understanding.

True to form, many liberals have rushed forward to blame the Waco disaster on the Second Amendment, which permits Americans to own guns. To the contrary, it happened precisely because of federal laws regulating gun ownership. The Branch Davidians hadn't assaulted anyone. They lived peacefully within the community. Except for the federal gun laws, they would all still be alive.

It wasn't the state of Texas that provoked the confrontation. It is the gun control propaganda that has let the ATF off the reservation and encouraged the T-men to throw their weight around. From the standpoint of the Sarah Bradys of this world, to own an unregistered gun is a matter of serious import; it ought to be illegal.

The liberals' premise that gun ownership should be illegal, or in the least heavily regulated, has created the atmosphere in which the ATF, like an unthinking bully, feels compelled to increasingly and brazenly show its presence. That is what produced the deaths of 86 children, women and men.

An embarrassed Attorney General lamely blames her "fatigued agents" and "reports" that babies were being beaten and children molested. After the event, she pleads the Clintons' concern with children to justify setting in motion a plan that gets all the children killed. Some solution. And now it is proven that there was NEVER any child abuse under any circumstances.

But it shows once again the utter incompetence of the federal government. Why anyone would want it more involved in our lives is inexplicable. _ *Scripps-Howard News Service*

[END OF QUOTING]

Now, however, it all makes sense, doesn't it? Just knowing that Janet Reno, your Attorney General, and the ATF forces are working for the Secretary of Treasury, Bentsen_AND ALL OF THEM WORK FOR, AND ARE PAID BY, THE INTERNATIONAL MONETARY FUND OF THE UNITED NATIONS ONE WORLD ORDER <u>NOT THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA BY ANY NAME</u>. You had better be getting this right, citizens, or there may not be "another day" to "try again".

CHAPTER 13

THE NEWS DESK by Phyllis Linn 9/29/95

WAR ON GANGS

This article by Patrick McGreevy appeared in the September 22 issue of the *DAILY NEWS* (Los Angeles), [quoting:]

mayor riordan

Mayor Riordan announces GANG CZAR plan. What might be the significance of the lion on the L.A. emblem?

Declaring war on gang violence on all fronts, Los Angeles Mayor Richard Riordan said Thursday he will appoint a gang czar [*that's right, a GANG CZAR!*] to take back the streets. Riordan—who assembled law enforcement and political leaders at City Hall to cooperate in the **battle** [*Did you ever notice how frequently the words "battle" and "war" are used in reference to disease, poverty, drugs, and crime? This diverts our attention from the fact that all of these problems were strategically CREATED by the same vermin who then have the chutzpah to climb on white horses and sally forth to save us with our own funds funnelled into a guaranteed-to-fail plan.*]—said disjointed government efforts are partly to blame for the failure to halt gang violence. [*Wrong. Gang activity is Elite-sponsored and controlled, and is already being used to terrorize us into submission.*] To correct that situation, Riordan said the new gang czar will oversee a task force of law enforcement and government officials to coordinate efforts and develop and implement a **combat plan**. The gang czar won't have any law enforcement powers, Riordan said, but will instead focus on coordinating law enforcement and social services groups that deal with gangs. Riordan disclosed his plans after the first meeting of a 22-member Street Violence Working Group, which will meet regularly to discuss solutions to gang violence.

DOCTORS ON STRIKE

Los Angeles is facing a "health care crisis" as public health clinics come under the budget-cutting knife. (Just in time for a major earthquake or pestilence?) As an interesting aside, in Vol. 2 No. 3 of *GOD'S PLAN FOR GOOD HEALTH* (1496 Pritchard Rd., Evans, WA 99126), the next article tells what has happened in the cities where doctors have gone on strike and refused to treat anyone except trauma victims: the death rate dropped dramatically, [quoting:]

In 1976, the mortality rate in Bogota, Columbia dropped 37% during a 52-day strike by doctors. In Los Angeles, California, the death rate dropped 18% during a doctors' strike in 1976. The most amazing of all, was a 1973 strike in Israel where the mortality rate dropped 50% during a 2 month strike. Morticians complained that "business hadn't been this slow since the last doctors' strike 20

years ago."

We need to be aware that 1 out of every 20 people who go into the hospital pick up a NEW symptom or disease totally different or unrelated to the original reason they were admitted.

"THE SHOOTING BELL"

"What did you learn in school today?" "To duck for cover!" From the September 19 issue of *THE ORLANDO SENTINEL*, [quoting:]

LOS ANGELES—Like air raid sirens of the Cold War, a special bell now alerts children at an elementary school that violence is just outside the building and sends them ducking for cover. Students at Langdon Avenue School are trained to return to class when they hear what some parents call "the shooting bell". It signals gunshots have been fired in the North Hills neighborhood 20 miles from downtown.

KIDDIE CONCENTRATION CAMPS?

More Big Boy non-solutions, this AP article comes from the September 21 issue of the *ROSWELL DAILY RECORD*, [quoting:]

SANTA FE—The [*Governor Gary*] Johnson Administration faced questions Wednesday about its juvenile justice proposals, with a Democratic lawmaker suggesting the governor is focusing too much on building correctional facilities such as a boot camp. Sen. Carlos Cisneros, D-Questa, described a military-style boot camp for juvenile offenders as a "concentration camp"... "It may seem a very politically popular solution, but so is building penitentiaries. But is it a solution? I don't think so," Cisneros said in an interview after the meeting. The Children, Youth and Families Department proposes a 50-bed boot camp as part of a \$23 million, two-year juvenile justice reform package. A military-style boot camp, according to the administration's proposal, would offer a disciplined environment for juvenile offenders including physical training, counseling, work and education programs. It's projected to cost about \$1.35 million. [*On paper, the boot camp proposal may sound at least somewhat effective in curbing juvenile crime, but once your eyes have been opened to the agenda of the Power Elite, you begin to read between the lines and take nothing at face value.]*

DAY CARE CHILD-ABUSE CASES

From the September 11-17 issue of *THE WASHINGTON TIMES*, *NATIONAL WEEKLY EDITION*, [quoting:]

A legal nightmare is finally over. After spending eight years in jail, Violet Amirault, falsely convicted of molesting children at the Fells Acre Day School in Malden, Mass., has finally been released from prison. Her daughter Cheryl Lefave, 37, is also being released. Mrs. Amirault's son Gerald, father of three and in jail for almost 10 years, is still awaiting his appeal before the judge who presided over his conviction. The case is one of the last in a slew of spectacular 1980s trials of day care professionals convicted of sexual abuse against their young charges to be overturned included the McMartin trial in Manhattan Beach, Calif., Little Rascals Day Care in Edenton, N.C., and Wee Care in New Jersey. It seems that this dangerous fad could be coming to an end. [Just what the child-abuse perpetrators would like you to think: that it was all a big mistake, a FAD, but now over, while they continue to operate with impunity. Interestingly, the same abusers are not above using false charges of sexual abuse and misconduct to eliminate people who get in their way.]

State Judge Robert A. Barton overturned the convictions of the Amiraults based on Massachusetts law, which demands that accusers face defendants. In the original trial, the children faced the jury instead. [*This seems to be taking real liberties with the word "face"*.]

ARKANSAS BOONDOGGLE

Another article from the September 11-17 issue of THE WASHINGTON TIMES, [quoting:]

arkansas airport

HIGHFILL, Ark.—Highfill (population 317) doesn't have a police department or a post office, but it expects to be the site of a huge regional jet airport. Last month business leaders, politicians and the curious from across the state came to this farming community 20 miles northwest of Fayetteville to officially celebrate groundbreaking—they termed it "cloudbreaking"—for a \$144 million airport to be completed by early 1998. Gov. Jim Guy Tucker told the crowd of 500, who braved unpaved roads and mid-90s temperatures to get to the rural site on August 10, that the project was "our children's future". [*Can you BELIEVE this guy*?] Billionaire Alice Walton, daughter of the late Sam Walton who built Wal-Mart into one of the world's most successful companies [*thanks to his number one product: DRUGS!*], admitted it would benefit several of the area's larger businesses but said her family's support of Northwest Arkansas Regional Airport went well beyond that. "This is a project we can support as a way of giving something back to the community," she said. [*And what might THAT be?*]

Perhaps the most vocal opponent has been a Colorado aviation consultant, Michael Boyd of Golden, who says the airport is a product of "financial and political fantasies" and an off-Broadway production of the Denver Airport. If the Waltons, the Tysons, and the rest of Clinton's little buddies think this is such a great deal, let them build it. \$144 million is chump change to them." [*Yeah*!]

CYBERSPACE CULTS

This article by John Zilber appeared in *PC COMPUTING* and was reprinted in the September 12 issue of the *WINNIPEG FREE PRESS*, [quoting:]

It's a rite of passage for every new media: the emergence of cults. Every successful new medium creates its own popular culture, and every successful popular culture creates its own cults. Computers are just the latest technology to attract those who need something to center their personal or professional lives around. But only a handful of computer products actually achieve culthood. Lots of software has fans and followers—such as WordPerfect or Lotus 1-2-3 fanatics, who will

argue the superiority of their preferred software to the death. But fan clubs aren't the same as cults. *Sixty Minutes* has fans; *Twin Peaks* has a cult. [*Interesting!*] But the biggest computer cult of them all—the burgeoning Internet—is both a cult itself and a tool for pushing other cults. The Internet is an equal opportunity gathering place for all cults great and small, from Iguana Cam, a World Wide Web site that unloads continuous video updates of life from the point of view of a reptile who's become an overnight cyberstar, to Grateful Dead sites, where tens of thousands of Deadheads congregate on-line. [*As J. Gordon Melton puts it, "A cult is any group you don't like." If I were to take a stab at a definition, in 25 words or less, it would be "a group of people devoted to common ideas". Since the media's job includes polarizing the populace to meet the agenda of the NWO, it uses "cult" as a trigger word to elicit the response of: "That's a BAD group. The government should DO something (like blow them away)!"]*

SHAKE 'N BOOM

From the September 21 issue of THE DAILY NEWS, [quoting:]

A 5.8-magnitude earthquake 10 miles north of Ridgecrest was felt across Southern California on Wednesday afternoon, causing a 20-minute delay in Metrolink service but leaving little damage. Employees at the *Daily Independent* in Ridgecrest, many of whom answered phones while stationed under their desks, said local supermarkets had reported merchandise flying into aisles. "I was on the phone and the ground kept shaking and suddenly there was a loud, "Boom!" The power went out and is still out in different areas," circulation director Fred Hoaglun said 30 minutes after the 4:27 p.m. jolt. [*Boom? Five days later there were over a hundred shakers in this area over a period of ten hours.*]

[See next page]